
STOCK EXCHANGE PEACTICES

THURSDAY, JUNE 8, 1933

UNITED STATES SENATE,
COMMITTEE ON BANKING AND CURRENCY,

Washington, D.C.
The committee met, pursuant to adjournment on yesterday, at

10 a.m., in the caucus room of the Senate Office Building, Senator
Alva B. Adams presiding.

Present: Senators Adams and Townsend.
Present also: Ferdinand Pecora, counsel to the committee, Julius

Silver, David Saperstein, and James B. McDonough, Jr., associate
counsel to the committee, and Frank Meehan, chief statistician.
John W. Davis, counsel for J. P. Morgan & Co., Randall J. LeBoeuf,
Jr., and Earle J. Machold, counsel for the United Corporation and
for George H. Howard, president of the United Corporation. Frank
H. Ginn, attorney representing O. P. and M. J. Van Sweringen and
John Patrick Murphy.

Senator ADAMS (presiding). The committee will please be in order.
Mr. Pecora may proceed.

TESTIMONY OF 0. P. VAN SWERINGEN, PRESIDENT OF THE
ALLEGHANY CORPORATION, CLEVELAND, OHIO—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Van Sweringen, do you recall that in the course
of your testimony on yesterday you stated that you would endeavor
to obtain the cost of those shares of the Chesapeake & Ohio common
stock which were acquired by the Chesapeake Corporation? I am
referring now to the 600,000 shares.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Your question I think referred to the 255,000
shares, didn't it?

Mr. PECORA. TO that portion of those 600,000 shares that went
from the Vaness Co. to the Chesapeake Corporation and at the same
time to the General Securities Corporation.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. It was $31,128,235.33.
Mr. PECORA. What was that figure, $31,000,000?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. $31,128,235.33.
Mr. PECORA. That was for the 255,000 shares?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. For the 255,000 shares.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, have you got the cost price of the other 345,000

shares?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That was not included in your question.
Mr. PECORA. They were acquired by the Chesapeake Corporation

through the special Securities Corporation?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (after conferring). The trouble with that

inquiry is that that was not contained in your request of yesterday,
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and they did not build it in that way. We will build it in that way
and supply it if that will be satisfactory.

Mr. PECORA. Haven't you got it now?
Mr. MURPHY. We will get it and supply it to you.
Mr. PECORA. All right. Thank you. Now, Mr. Van Sweringen,,

you have stated that upon the organization of the Alleghany Corpora-
tion the Van Sweringen interests acquired 2}{ million shares of the
common stock thereof at $20 per share, in addition to 1,725,000 option
warrants at a cost price of $1 per warrant. You also testified, as I
recall it, that J. P. Morgan & Co. at the same time acquired a large
block of common stock of the Alleghany Corporation, also at $20 per
share, and that they invited certain persons whom you named on
yesterday to subscribe for some of those shares, at that same price of
$20 a share. Now, among the persons that you say you recommended
to J. P. Morgan & Co. that this invitation to subscribe at $20 per share
should be extended, were Mr. Nutt and Mr. Bradley, two of your
associates. What was the occasion for your making that recommen-
dation to J. P. Morgan & Co. in view of the fact that the Van Swerin-
gen interests, which included those two gentlemen, had acquired
2}i million shares directly at $20 a share?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. SO that they might themselves have those
individually, apart from the Vaness Co.

Mr. PECORA. Couldn't they have had those out of the 2}{ million
shares of the Van Sweringen interests?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Well, we, as I have heretofore testified, had a
desire at that time to have the number of shares that I have indicated,
for the Vaness Co.

Mr. PECORA. Couldn't that desire have been fulfilled or satisfied
out of the 2){ million shares which the Vaness Co. got?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Well, as a matter of fact, it was not satis-
fied.

Mr. PECORA. What is that?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. It was not satisfied out of the 2){ million

shares, that is true.
Mr. PECORA. But, couldn't those individual desires that you have

referred to have been satisfied out of the stock which the Van Swer-
ingen interests acquired from the Alleghany Corporation, just as well
as out of the stock which J. P. Morgan & Co. acquired from that
corporation?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I do not like to treat that as desires that
had to be satisfied, although it was our thought that it would be nice
if they could have those shares.

Mr. PECORA. Why couldn't you have given them those shares out
of the 2}{ million shares which you acquired?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Well, that could have been done, I suppose,
but it was not done.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know of any reason why it was not done in
that way?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Prompted by what I have heretofore said,
that we wanted the number of shares that we got as we then saw it.

Mr. PECORA. Well, now, Mr. Nutt and Mr. Bradley each had a
very large interest in the Vaness Co., didn't they?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. They did.
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Mr. PECORA. Why was it necessary to enable them to acquire
those additional blocks of stock at $20 per share which they acquired
through J. P. Morgan & Co.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. It wasn't compulsory.
Mr. PECORA. Well, why was it done, Mr. Van Sweringen? I am

trying to find out why it was done in that way.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. We thought it was a desirable thing to do.
Mr. PECORA. For what reason?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That they would appreciate having the

shares and being able to buy them at that time, because we were all
looking forward to the future.

Mr. PECORA. Well, couldn't they have gotten those shares from
the Vaness Co. at the same terms?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. In view of the fact that we four had all the
common stock of the Vaness Co. I suppose that could have been done.

Mr. PECORA. Was there any reason why it was not done in that
way?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. It was not material as to their being had at
all, as a matter of fact.

Mr. PECORA. Had they asked you
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (continuing). I mean out of the shares that

we got.
Mr. PECORA (continuing). To get the right to subscribe for those

additional shares from J. P. Morgan & Co. instead of from the Vaness
Co.?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Had they asked me?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I do not really know. I don't remember.
Mr. PECORA. Well, now, those various other individuals whom you

named on yesterday as having been persons whom you recommended
to J. P. Morgan & Co. to be invited to subscribe for shares of the
Alleghany Corporation out of the block which J. P. Morgan & Co.
acquired, they were for the most part officers or directors of various
railroad corporations that entered into the Alleghany Corporation
system, wern't they?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And those individuals asked you to obtain from

J. P. Morgan & Co. for them an invitation to subscribe to Alleghany
Corporation shares at $20 a share.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I feel sure that many of them did not.
Mr. PECORA. Why did you make the recommendation in their

behalf?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Because I wanted them to have the shares

if they were obtainable.
Mr. PECORA. They could have been obtainable from the Vaness

Co., couldn't they?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I answered that a minute ago, that in view

of the fact that we four owners only, owned the stock of the Vaness
Co. I presume they could have, although we were thinking in terms
of round numbers in the case of the block here.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, what was the initial transaction that the
Vaness Co. had with the Alleghany Corporation?
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Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (after conferring with an associate). That is
the transaction that I described on yesterday. Do you want me to
repeat it again?

Mr. PECORA. Yes. I did not get the complete answer with regard
to the securities that you turned over.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That went into it?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. There were 100,000 shares of Nickel Plate

common stock, subject to a debt of $1,029,000, that being a debt
that was not by its terms permitted to be paid ahead of maturity;
440,386 shares of Chesapeake Corporation stock, and that was what
went over to the Alleghany Corporation on the one hand, and that
which came back was the 2,250,000 shares of common stock of Alle-
ghany Corporation; and the detached warrants to purchase 1,725,000
shares of common stock at $30 a share.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, at what price were the 100,000 shares of
Nickel Plate set up on the books of the Alleghany Corporation as a
result of that transfer?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (after conferring with an associate). Seem-
ingly they do not have it in this file. [Again conferring.] I am
sorry to delay you but I am trying to get it in that form.

Mr. PECORA. All right.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. None of these statements are built to fit that

transaction. Do you want me to furnish it later?
Mr. PECORA. YOU will probably find it there.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. They have two different forms of figures

here.
Mr. PECORA. Let us straighten it out if we can. As I understood

your testimony heretofore you acquired 2% million shares of the
common capital stock of the Alleghany Corporation and 1,725,000
option warrants. And the allocations as of value were respectively
$20 a share for the stock and a dollar apiece for the warrants. I
understand you gave in payment for those securities 100,000 shares
of the Nickel Plate Road stock and 440,386 shares of Chesapeake
Corporation common stock. Now is that statement of the transaction
correct?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes. But you have asked in relation to
that the figures at which those two went on the books.

Mr. PECORA. Yes, sir. That is, the two blocks of securities that
you turned over to the Alleghany Corporation.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That has no relation to the $13,000,000
figure that you gave me here a minute ago. The figure as I would
give it to you, not from what you have given me, would be $46,725,000.

Mr. PECORA. Well, is that the figure at which those two blocks of
securities consisting of the Chesapeake Corporation stock and the
Nickel Plate Road stock are set up on the books of the Alleghany
Corporation as the result of this transfer?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I believe that to be true. That was what I
was trying to verify back here.

Mr. PECORA. Well now, Mr. Van Sweringen, I show you a type-
written document entitled " Alleghany Corporation. Details of pur-
chases and sales of securities from date of organization to March 31,
1929 ", and I call your attention to the entries appearing on the first
page of this document under date of February 18, 1929.
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Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Before we leave this other subject would
you like also the market value at the time those shares

Mr. PECORA. Well, this relates to that subject. Now will you look
at that document which I handed you and which was furnished to
me by your office, and tell me if it does not appear therefrom that the
100,000 shares of the Nickel Plate Road stock was set up on the books
of the Alleghany Corporation at $13,035,560.15, and that the 440,386
shares of the Chesapeake Corporation common stock was set up on
those books at $34,718,439.85, making a total of $47,754,000, and not
the figure which you mentioned?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (after conferring with his associates). This
statement that you furnished me shows that.

Mr. PECORA. What is that?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. The figure that I gave you was the consoli-

dated figure, and I could not from the memo that I had separate the
two, the Chesapeake Corporation and the Nickel Plate.

Mr. PECORA. I see.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. YOU have it separated here. Now there is

a difference in the total as you have it here from this statement.
Mr. PECORA. A difference of over $1,000,000?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And how do you reconcile that?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. And that undoubtedly is the $1,029,000
Mr. PECORA. For the warrants?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. NO, of debt.
Mr. PECORA. Oh, of the debt?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Which could not be paid off at the time

this transaction was made. It had not the right of a prior payment.
Mr. PECORA. Was that transfer made directly by the Vaness Co.

to the Alleghany Corporation or was the transfer effected through the
medium of a third company?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. The General Securities, as testified yester-
day. The General Securities Corporation.

Mr. PECORA. And resort was had to the General Securities Cor-
poration for the purpose of effecting that exchange for the same
reasons of economy, as you styled it yesterday, that you testified about
yesterday?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That in the form as testified yesterday;
yes, sir.

Mr. PECORA. Yes. And the principal economy—probably the
only one served—was the avoidance of the payment of a tax on the
profit arising from that transfer?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Well, I cannot go quite that far.
Mr. PECORA. Well, just how far can you go?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (after conferring with his associates). The

statement I made about that, which I again make, was this. Chesa-
peake Corporation and its acquisition of securities was in fact a re-
organization resulting in a mere change in the form of ownership of
property. In its formation General Securities Corporation was
organized as a medium for exchanging the Vaness Co. holdings of
Chesapeake & Ohio stock for its stock so as to avail of the income-tax
exemptions provided by Congress in connection with corporate
reorganizations where there is in fact no recognized or realized gain as
in this circumstance. Just as in the formation of Alleghany, Geneva
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Corporation was organized as an intermediate step in the exchanges
involved in that instance.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, that answer is read from a prepared statement,
is it not?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. It is.
Mr. PECORA. And did you prepare it?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I did. After some little difficulty to get the

details of the transaction. Perhaps I should say the intricacies of
the transaction.

Mr. PECORA. What other transaction did the Vaness Co. have at
about the time of the incorporation of the Alleghany Corporation
with it?

(Mr. Van Sweringen conferred with his associates.)
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Did you complete your question?
Mr. PECORA. What other transactions did the Vaness Co. have

with the Alleghany Corporation at about the time that the latter
company was organized?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That itemizes in this fashion: February 15,
1929, cash paid to the Vaness Co. for securities as follows: 51,714
shares Chesapeake Corporation common stock, $4,092,747.50; 26,100
shares C. & O. Railway common stock, $5,421,205; 215,000 shares
Erie Railroad common stock, $12',900,000.

Mr. PECORA. When was that transaction effected?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I am giving you these as of February 15,

1929. The total of all of those, $22,413,952.50.
Mr. PECORA. Well, that was a cash transaction?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. That is, the Allegheny Corporation paid that $22,-

000,000 out cash for these securities to the Vaness Co.?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Was that transaction made directly between the

Vaness Co. and the Alleghany Corporation?
Mr. VAN SWEEINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Or was it effected through the intervention of a third

party or entity?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. My record shows it direct.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, at about the same time did you and your

brother consummate a transaction with the Alleghany Corporation
involving a sale by you to it

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA (continuing). Of certain securities?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. AS of that same date.
Mr. PECORA. What were the details of that transaction?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. This memo from which I read the other, says

this: Cash paid to O. P. & M. J. Van Sweringen for securities as
follows: 96,000 shares B.R. & P. Railway common stock, $9,600,000;
43,000 shares B.R. & P. Railway preferred stock, $4,300,000; a
total of $13,900,000.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, as the result of those two transactions the Van
Sweringen interests sold certain securities to the Alleghany Corpora-
tion for an aggregate cash consideration of over $36,000,000?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Those two items of total that I have read
would evidence that; yes, sir.
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Mr. PECORA. NOW, do you know where the Alleghany Corporation
obtained that cash from? How it obtained it?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (after conferring with associates). Alleghany
at that time realized $82,950,000 made up as follows:

By the sale of $35,000,000 of its bonds to J. P. Morgan & Co. for
$32,575,000, or a price net to the company of 93.071.

They also sold $25,000,000 5% percent preferred iecock at $100, or
for $25,000,000.

And then there is an item of $375,000 for nondetachable warrants.
Mr. PECORA. Those warrants also gave the holders the right to buy

common stock of the Alleghany Corporation at $30 a share?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. At any time within 15 years?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That is my recollection.
Then 1,250,000 shares of common for which the $25,000,000 was

received.
The items I have been reading are the break-up, if you will, of that

$82,950,000.
The ratio of that financing cost to the company was 2.85 percent.,
Mr. PECORA. NOW, what was the profit accruing to the Vaness Co.

from the sale of those blocks of securities to the Alleghany Corpora-
tion to the total of $22,413,952.50?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Pardon me. (Mr. Van Sweringen conferred
with his associates.)

Mr. GINN. What was that question?
(The last question was thereupon read by the reporter, as above

recorded.)
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. There is a little bit of computation going on.
Mr. PECORA. All right, sir.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. They happen to come in a little different

form than ours. Mr. Pecora, one of the problems in answer to your
question there is in treating as you have from profit and our original cost
figures won't suffice. We will have to carry it down, I understand,
from the date of the transaction.

Mr. PECORA. Well, can you give us first the original cost figures?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That is prejudicial to the facts, of course,

to do it that way.
Mr. PECORA. Well then, we can add whatever other facts you want

to put on the record to carry the thing down, if you want to do it.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. In other words, without the carrying charges

up to the point?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Can I put that in the record in a few

minutes and save you time?
Mr. PECORA. Well, the only thing was the continuity and the

chronological history of the transaction. I do not know whether this
will help you any, but we have calculated, on figures obtained from
you, that the original cost of these securities that you and your
brother and the Vaness Co. sold to the Alleghany Corporation either
for cash or for its securities, was $52,044,335.70.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Well, that, you see, is not in compliance
with your question which asked us as to the Vaness Co. first. You
have got a break in there. Seemingly I have got to supply that to
you from the records over at the
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Mr. PECORA. Well, will you be able to do it in the course of the
morning, do you think?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (after conferring with his associates). Will
it be all right after lunch?

Mr. PECORA. During the recess?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. I do not know whether it will be of any benefit to

you in making the calculation that you promised to make during
the recess if I give you a break-down made by the accountants or
auditors for the committee, but I will be very glad to let you have
that copy of it for your possible guidance [handing same to Mr.
Van Sweringen].

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Thank you.
Air. PECORA. NOW, at the time of these transactions between the

Van Sweringen interests and the Alleghany Corporation out of which
the Van Sweringen interests received cash totalling over $36,000,000,
in addition to securities, were there any indebtednesses owing by the
Van Sweringen interests at that time which were satisfied out of this
cash?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. There undoubtedly were, yes. (After con-
ferring with associates.) There were.

Mr. PECORA. What was the amount on February 15, 1929, of that
indebtedness?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (after conferring with associates). Your
question again involves an orientation of dollars out of twenty-three
million something rather than what payments were made as of that
date, if you get the point. And I cannot trace the genealogy of those
dollars specifically to the $23,000,000 that you are treating with from
the statement that I have here. (After further conferring with hi&
associates.) I think what you probably are wanting to have is what
we paid on that day elsewhere?

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. AS distinguished from whether it came out

of the $23,000,000 exactly or not.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, first tell us, if you can, what was the total

indebtedness owing by the Van Sweringen interests as represented by
the Vaness Co. or by you and your brother on the date of these
transactions with the Alleghany Corporation.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That is the point that is troubling me. I can
give you the payment, but I cannot be sure that it attaches to that
particular bunch of shares and those particular dollars. Do you get
my point? Not from this memorandum.

Mr. PECORA. Well, regardless of how the indebtedness was created,
what was the total amount of it?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. There was a payment made on that date
Mr. PECORA. I know that. I mean before the payment was made.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. YOU want that payment, don't you?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I am glad to give you that. On February

15 the Vaness Co. paid to J. P. Morgan & Co. in payment of the
balance due on a loan in the original amount of $27,500,000 dated
June 28, 1927, $22,000,000, and interest, $196,777.78.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, that $22,000,000 was repaid by the Vaness Co
on February 15, 1929, was it not?
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Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did that serve to extinguish all indebtednesses exist-

ing at that time?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I do not have that from my data here.

I will answer that for you after lunch.
Mr. PECORA. I understand that it did serve to extinguish the

indebtedness the Vaness Co. owed on that date to J. P. Morgan & Co.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Well, it extinguished the indebtedness,

but your question is broad enough to comprehend the question
whether we owed any other money, and that is my difficulty.

Mr. PECORA. Yes; now on that same day that you repaid J. P,
Morgon & Co. the sum of $22,000,000 did you obtain a further loan
from them—a new loan from them?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What amount?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. We made a new loan for $10,194,277.50.
Mr. PECORA. NOW what was the purpose of that loaii?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (after conferring with associates). At the

time that we got that money in the Vaness Co., the Vaness Co. also
received from O. P. & M. J. Van Sweringen for B. R. & P. pur-
chases, $4,185,413.65.

Mr. PECORA. Well, that was to purchase shares of the Buffalo,
Rochester & Pittsburgh Railroad?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes; now the total of those two items was
$14,379,691.15, and we disbursed at that time to Paine, Webber &
Co., $13,487,150. And to the General Securities Corporation
$800,000.

Mr. PECORA. Thereafter, Mr. Van Sweringen, that is to say, after
February 15, 1929 and throughout the balance of that year, did the
Alleghany Corporation purchase other securities for its investment
account?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. It did, but I am trying to. (After con-
ferring with associates.) Do you want the detail figures of those
purchases throughout that year following on?

Mr. PECORA. Let me show you this document which was pre-
pared, I understand, by your office and furnished to me, and please
look at it. Tell us if that constitutes a correct and complete state-
ment of all investments made by the Alleghany Corporation from
the time of its incorporation, including March 31, 1930.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (after conferring with associates). I am told
that that was prepared by our accountant, and it is undoubtedly
correct.

Mr. PECORA. I will offer that in evidence and ask that it be spread
on the record.

(Statement of investments made by Alleghany Corporation from
incorporation to March 31/1930, being received in evidence, was
designated " Committee Exhibit No. 47, June 8, 1933 ", and appears
in the record in full at the end of this day's proceedings.)

Mr. PECORA. This exhibit which I have just offered in evidence,
and which has been marked " Committee's Exhibit 47 " of this date,
shows the total purchases of securities for the investment account of
the Alleghany Corporation up to and including March 31, 1929, to
have been $139,004,705.68.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That is right.
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Mr. PECORA. Were those purchases made in the open market?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. The B.R. & P. was not. And there I must

modify my statement-—the bulk of the B.R. & P. was not.
Mr. PECORA. All right.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. The Wheeling & Lake Erie—is that on here

[addressing an associate]? The Wheeling & Lake Erie was not—in
bulk it was not.

Mr. PECORA. The others were?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And were they made through Paine, Webber & Co.

as brokers?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And were they made directly for the account of the

Alleghany Corporation?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That is my understanding.
Mr. PECORA. NOW I notice in this committee's exhibit no. 47 that

many of these purchases for the investment account of the Alleghany
Corporation were in shares of the Missouri Pacific Railroad common
stock. Is that quite correct?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir. But I would like to supplement
what I said. I just notice a slight variation; $692,695.87 of purchases,
if you will, that were in that list, were not through Paine, Webber
& Co.

Mr. PECORA. Through other brokers?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. All right. When did you become an officer or director

of the Missouri*Pacific Railroad Co.?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. May 1930.
Mr. PECORA. Between the end of March 1929 and May 1930 did

the Alleghany Corporation acquire for its investment account other
blocks of Missouri Pacific Railroad Co. stock?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. We did.
Mr. PECORA. When you became an officer or director of the Mis-

souri Pacific Railroad how many shares of its capital stock had been
acquired or were owned rather, by the Alleghany Corporation?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I can answer you generally.
Mr. PECORA. Yes; all right.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. We had a majority.
Mr. PECORA. A majority of the outstanding stock?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Of the Missouri Pacific?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir. A îd we also had of its debenture

notes at that time about one half, or near that amount.
Mr. PECORA. What was the par amount of those notes?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Those notes were in the amount of—you

mean the total issue of those notes? Forty-six million plus.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, can you tell us briefly what your purpose was of

having this holding company called the Alleghany Corporation
acquire those large blocks of Missouri Pacific stock arid notes?

Mr, VAN SWERINGEN. I think that is answered as well as I can do
it here in my preliminary statement, but I will be glad to

Mr. PECORA (interposing). You mean in your prepared statement?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir. Do you wish me to answer that

again?
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Mr. PECORA. If you will, sir.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. We felt that it would be better if we could

have a little more diversity in our railroad holdings, and we had the
time and the forces to direct and the financial strength, as we saw it,
to acquire and hold more than just the eastern group.

Mr. PECORA. Eastern group of railroads?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir. And we had been studying, as I

testified at the outset of this hearing, for two or more years in a general
way the growth of the country, and were impressed with the develop-
ment of the Southwest and with the Missouri Pacific as the choice of
railroads in the Southwest offering an opportunity for development.
It also, as I testified, had the diversity in its commodities that
appealed to us. In other,words, the bulk of its traffic was not made
up of coal, as was true and is true of the eastern region roads.

You will remember that about that time oil was coming into pro-
duction in extensive amounts, and it was difficult to say what effect
that would have on the general railroad investment of the East, and
it seemed wise to us that we balance that way, and particularly did
we want to also devote the balance of our time in the railroad field
in that development work.

Mr. PECORA. YOU say in this prepared statement that was read
in evidence by you on the first day of your examination here as
follows:

Right here we would like to stress that there was no thought of consolidating
the Chesapeake & Ohio system of the East with the Missouri Pacific system in
the West, nor was our conception that of a transcontinental railroad system.

Now whether or not there was any such thought in your mind
when you had the Alleghany Corporation buy into the Missouri
Pacific Railway, the practical effect or result has been or was to con-
solidate the eastern group roads with the Missouri Pacific system in
the West or Southwest, wasn't it?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Decidedly not. I have found that there is
a vast difference between consolidation and ownership of stock.

Mr. PECORA. Well, you were virtually in this position, weren't
you, that as managers or those in management control and extensive
ownership of the Alleghany Corporation, which in turn exercised
control over the Chesapeake & Ohio system of eastern roads, you also
became, through the same kind of ownership of stock of the Missouri
Pacific Railroad, in a position of having control of that system, all
in the one corporate entity or combination called the Alleghany
Corporation?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That is a long story. I will be glad to give
you as much of it as you will let me give. But to begin with, when
I became chairman of the Missouri Pacific I resigned from all direc-
torates and officerships of all the lines east upon which I then was an
officer or director and became only the chairman of the Missouri
Pacific and its subsidiaries and officer in those lines.

There is no affiliation of accounts. There is no intermingling of
credits. Even the traffic that may cross in the natural course of
events from one carrier to the other is accounted for right at that
junction point, just as if we did not have a share of stock in the one
as against the other.
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Senator ADAMS. There is a physical connection between the systems
at St. Louis, isn't there; that is, the eastern system comes into St.
Louis and the Missouri Pacific starts west and south from there?

Mr. VAN SWEKINGEN. Yes; there is that connection through the
terminals there. But beyond that and except for such consultation
as to what may be good or bad in a casual way, if you will, or just as
an officer might talk with a stockholder, our relation has to stop.

Now, frankly, if we saw either one of those properties making a
mistake, as stockholders we would try to give our expression of views
on that subject, but that could only be received as a stockholder.
We have no voice whatever. We do not sit in on their board meetings.

Mr. PECORA. On whose board meetings?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Of the East. I do not, of course, because

I am not an officer.
Mr. PECORA. YOU mean you individually do not or have not since

you became chairman of the board of the Missouri Pacific?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. HOW about your associates?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. We have associates there on some of those

other boards.
Mr. PECORA. Your associates continue as directors of some or all

of these eastern roads?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes. And help to advise and sponsor those

operations, and we chat about them and are free to do that sort of
thing .

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Van Sweringen
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (interposing). But so far as giving an order is

concerned we have to stop. That is as a stockholder only.
Mr. PECORA. DO you distinguish between giving an order and

expressing a wish?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I very much do.
Mr. PECORA. And declaring a preference for a policy?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I do not do it that way.
Mr. PECORA. HOW do you do it?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I will analyze the subject in the broad sense,

as I see it, and if it involves a specific analysis I will do that and rest
my case there. I like to feel that such of that as I could do and our
associates could do

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Talk just a little louder, please.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I am sorry. These things [indicating

microphones].
Mr. PECORA. Those amplifiers in front of you do not help us very

much down here.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I say, I have liked to feel that such advice

as we could give and our associates could give has been helpful.
I believe it has. I know it has. Just how I can demonstrate that
to you here is quite difficult. But if you will analyze the operations
of every railroad that is affiliated with the Van Sweringen interests,
you will find they are well up in the front rank of performance. And
by performance, of course, I mean economy of operation, develop-
ment of property, service to the public—all those things.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Van Sweringen, you won't deny, will you,
that the Alleghany Corporation has management control of the
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various eastern system so-called group of railroads you have been
testifying about, through its ownership of stock in those roads?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. May I have just the beginning of that?
The SHORTHAND REPORTER. "YOU won't deny will you, that the

Alleghany Corporation has managment control of the eastern "
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. It has the right as a result of its stock

holdings to elect the directors insofar as those holdings are concerned
pursuant to the corporate charter and its provisions.

Mr. PECORA. The management control flows from directors, does
it?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes. And the consequence of that is man-
agement from the directors; yes, sir.

Mr. PECORA. And you won't deny, will you, that as the chairman
of the board of the Missouri Pacific system you exercise very strong
influence in the policies of that road, of that system—don't you?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Oh, yes, I think that might be so as to
Missouri Pacific.

Mr. PECORA. And you are also president of the Alleghany Cor-
poration and have been since its creation, haven't you?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, would you say, then, that by virtue of your

being president of the Alleghany Corporation and of the degree of
management control that it exercises through representation on the
boards of the various railroad companies that form the eastern group,
plus the degree of control you exercise over the Missouri Pacific
system as chairman of that system, that you are virtually in position
of greatly influencing, if not controlling, the policies, not only of the
eastern group but of this western and southwestern group embodied
in the Missouri Pacific?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I could agree with practically all of that.
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. At least I hope that is so.
Mr. PECORA. The Interstate Commerce Commission, you know,

has no control of the holding companies, has it?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. NO, and I don't know why—I haven't any

objection—let me start there—to proper regulation as a holding
company if it is wisely done. A holding company is a beneficial
creature in all of these undertakings, and it is all right to regulate
it wisely, but to regulate it ruthlessly will be just too bad.

Mr. PECORA. Well, to regulate anything ruthlessly would be quite
too bad, wouldn't it?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Well, I mean by that to the extreme. We
are in a period—or just coming through rather, I hope—a period of
severe depression. But we must keep our feet squarely on the
ground and our head on our shoulders and not go to jxtremes in
times like these in what we do. The faults that we are having today
are not attributable in this case—and I will confine myself to the
subject of the holding company—to the holding company. All of
these difficulties go back beyond that.

And that is very simple. The difficulty today is the absence of
business. Railroads can only prosper as business prospers—manu-
facturing and industry and incident production, they cannot create.
One given group can be aggressive and do the things in service to
the public that will aid it in getting its full quota. They can do it
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economically or they can do it extravagantly as a carrier. But in
the last analysis we have to have the business of the country to
make the railroad.

Senator ADAMS. Mr. Van Sweringen, do you feel that any part of
the depression was due to the great stock speculation movement that
we had?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Not so far as a holding company is concerned.
Personally, I am of the belief that the holding company has been a
help in that circumstance. I think it might have been much worse
had it not been for the holding company.

Senator ADAMS. My question was whether you felt that any part
of the present depression ^ould be attributable to stock speculation
and its subsequent crash.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes; possibly. Whenever one pays more
for a thing than it is worth there is a day of reckoning. I have got
to recognize that. And people may have paid more in 1929 for a lot
of things than today look sound. We are all dealing with hindsight,
and I suspect my hindsight is just as good as the other fellow's and
his is as good as mine. He will ask the question of himself, at any
rate: Did I pay too much in 1929 for that?

Senator ADAMS. My question was leading to this—just a minute,
Mr. Van Sweringen; I am not asking for any special data. But this
is what was in my mind to give you my view; that is, that the specu-
lation was one of the elements of our depression, that we were paying
more not only for some things, but for nearly everything, and the
stocks probably more than anything else appreciated beyond real
values, and I was wondering whether your holding company—not
your particular holding company, but holding companies in general—
had not contributed by giving to the public a rather false idea as to
the possible profits out of that type of organization.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Personally—I am glad you asked that
question, because my thoughts are all to the contrary on that, and I
tell you why: A holding company contracts those scattered shares.
Remember that what a holding company has is the stock of other
companies. Had the holding company not had other companies'
shares they would have been scattered or left in the places where they
were before the holding company assembled them. We have com-
pacted them that way.

Senator ADAMS. Certain types of holding companies proceeded to
distribute their shares. They went from door to door even out in
our western country distributing stock, creating a false impression of
values.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Let us admit that that is so, but of course it
is hard for me to answer as to some holding companies of which I do
not know. But let me talk about Alleghany for just a minute and
Chesapeake for just a minute.

Mr. PECORA. When you say Chesapeake you mean Chesapeake
Corporation?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Corporation; yes.
Mr. PECORA. AS distinguished from the operating company,

Chesapeake & Ohio?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes. Those are a contraction of shares, and

while there are some regrettable features right at the moment of
some of the collateral trust notes that we have made of Alleghany
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Corporation with respect to the collateral ratios, the fact remains that
those investments in those companies—that is, the collateral note
security—are better fixed today than the stockholders. Theretofore
those shares, which are under those collateral pledges, were stpck-
holdings of somebody somewhere. So that what we have done is to
intensify the security through the medium of those notes, and the
public have been benefited.

Senator ADAMS. My suggestion is that probably the public had too
great confidence in what some of you folks who created holding com-
panies were going to do for them. And that is

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (interposing). Well
Senator ADAMS (continuing). That is, to illustrate, take the Mis-

souri Pacific, where it goes out that the Van Sweringens are in con-
trol. There is a body of floating Missouri Pacific stock, and the
ordinary fellow would say, or might say, well, there is a chance to
invest. My suggestion is that there was an influence or an encourage-
ment to purchase stock by the outside public, due, as I say, to un-
justified confidence in what the holding company is going to do with
that property.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I do not believe it is fair to say what the
holding company was going to do right there. I think that might
have attached to what the interests behind that holding company
were going to do. But as to that there would have been no regret, I
feel sure, except for the extreme depression that came on. And I can
tell you why I think that is so: When we went into the Missouri
Pacific investment t was after study and knowledge of what we were
doing. I do not thiink, so far as we were concerned, we paid any more
for that railroad than it was worth. You must remember that market
is one thing today and value is another thing today. But to come
back to

Senator ADAMS (interposing). Can you tell me just what value is
if you have some knowledge of what value is, for I should like to
know it.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I will come back, if you will permit me, to
that, but I should like to go on with my general thought there.

Senator ADAMS. All right.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. We saw- that the Missouri Pacific had earned

$10 and $12 a share for its common stock, with the traffic that it was
then carrying. We saw that it had an operating ratio—and you know
what I mean by operating ratio.

Senator ADAMS. Of course.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. And I. am not speaking of operating ratio

in the sense of transportation ratio, over all cost—that was suscep-
tible of a definite reduction of 6 to 8 points. And we knew we could
take that out. We knew that Mr. Baldwin could take it out. We
knew that he was on the way to take it out. From what he was doing
we felt there were other things that could be done, other economies
that could be brought about; and he agrees absolutely with that
himself. So we said: "Well, if we can make that correction in its
performance, in the performance of the railroad, so that its operating
cost will be reduced, with an equal result from an operating stand-
point that is there today, then we can transfer, if you will, to earnings
those dollars." And that would have put the Missouri Pacific earnings,
not at $10 or $12, but at $20 or $24. And that of itself would have
justified the price that the stockholders were paying, and more.
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But, not only that, it would have done the other thing which we
were aiming to do. We were not blind to the fact that there was a
top-heavy financial structure there. We knew that. But we ex-
pected to cure it. And I believe I have said in a casual way in our
discussions heretofore, why that transfer of earnings to common
stock, if you will, would afford the getting of more dollars on the stock
side and the reduction of debt on the other side. As a matter of fact,
we, ourselves, as I have testified, had twenty-odd million dollars of
the notes, convertible notes, unsecured notes, of the Missouri Pacific.
They cost us $100, or practically, within a fraction, and it was our
purpose to convert those just as soon as it was consistent, and take
them out of the debt class and put them into the stock class. And we
figured that the other $20,000,000 would do the same thing, and so on
down through. Now, all of that was so disturbed by the depression
that we could not do it. Business went right out from under us. We
had no sooner gotten over on that property than we struck that
condition.

Senator ADAMS. My inquiry was as to whether your activities might
have had something to do with causing the depression, and in this
way: Debt bears a direct ratio to the crest of the wave, and the
higher the wave crest of prosperity goes the deeper the trough of the
wave. I wondered if some of you folks had not in your enthusiasm
gotten the crest of the wave a little high.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I do not think so. I do not think that this
made it, but I should like to touch on that: Of course, what one man
pays the other man gets. We must not lose sight of that. In other
words, if I buy something at too high a price, that means that if I
buy it from you, that you get that price. And

Senator ADAMS (interposing). If that were literally true we would
not have had such a shrinkage in assets in the country. For instance,
our bank deposits have gone down tremendously. If every pur-
chaser gained, it would have made no difference in the sum total.
But in some way out of this depression what one fellow paid some-
body else did not get. I do not pretend to explain it, but people who
borrowed money in order to purchase various stocks, and they have
gone down, they have been wiped out. There was a decline in bank
deposits due to that speculation. I think it has probably done more
than any other thing to bring about our depression.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I am fearful of going too far with you on this
subject. But I think that if you will check

Senator ADAMS (interposing). Maybe I have.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. If you will check these holding company

operations that I am talking about, you will find that they have been
beneficial even under the present situation, when taking them by and
large.

Senator ADAMS. Years ago we had a distinction between good trusts
and bad trusts. Now we have a distinction between good holding
companies and bad holding companies.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I think that is so. But I did not want to
make that comparison.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, the fact that securities depreciated
$29,000,000,000 in October of 1929 and along about October of 1930
over $20,000,000,000 more, in other words, a shrinkage of about
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$50,000,000,000, must have had a good deal of effect on the financial
situation in the country.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes. But there again you are talking
about the market.

The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Oh, a lot can be said on that subject, but

market is what you can get by throwing your stuff into the hopper on
the spot. That never brings a price equal to true value in a time of
depression. We all recognize that, of course. And when everybody
was needing money, because everybody was, they had to sell things
and get money; but the fact that they could sell them did get them
some money. It was unfortunate that they had to sell. I had to
sell some things that I did not want to sell; but we all did.

The CHAIRMAN. I guess so.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. But the point I am getting at is this: If we

talk about value, the value is still there so far as the physical side is
concerned, so far as the plant side is concerned, so far as the personnel
side is concerned, and all we need is the business to supplement it.
And, thank God, we are getting some of that now, and it is being
reflected in our earnings. I saw a statement of one of our carriers
this morning, that has not been published, and we estimated for last
month that we would—and that is a preliminary estimate made some
time back—that we would net $1,400,000, as I recall the figures, but
I see that that property is netting about $2,000,000 for that month.
Now, of course, there is the added business in there. And I see it
all the way through with these carriers. This one is doing just a
little'more business than it did the same week the year before. Some
have reached the point where they are doing now, and have done
thus-far this year, a little more than they didjast year. Some of
them are not quite up to that point, but all of th*em seem to be show-
ing business of greater volume at the present moment than was true
a year ago at this same time. Now, that is all we need. What we
need is encouragement to business instead, if I can be frank, of
frightening people. I do not want to get too personal, but these
investigations are terrifically destructive.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, if these investigations show the losses that
I speak of, shrinkage in value of securities, was really ail paper stuff
after all

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (interposing). Paper losses?
The CHAIRMAN (continuing). And that the real wealth of the

country comes from the soil and the mines and the sea, and that is
all here still, isn't it?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. SO if these investigations bring that fact out, that

the wealth of the country is still here, it will be helpful, won't it?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. They can be helpful if they will do that.

And I have no doubt that you gentlemen, when you conclude, will
bring out so that the public may know, that side of all of this that
you are undertaking.

Senator ADAMS. YOU do not really mean that all of these investi-
tions are destructive, do you?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. NO; and I think I ought not to have said
that in just such a limited way. I do not mean the matter of in-
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vestigation, but I mean the—well, it is really somewhat difficult to
describe it.

Senator ADAMS. I happened to have participated some years ago
in an investigation that was conducted here and which involved the
oil business, Teapot Dome. And when you look at the United States
Treasury records you will find that that was a very profitable in-
vestigation, both from the standpoint of public morals and from the
standpoint of the United States Treasury. And I think there have
been other investigations similarly beneficial. I think the Securities
Act, framed under Senator Fletcher's leadership and which was
passed very recently, will be very helpful.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I want to distinguish a little bit in what I
said about investigations. Of course, to investigate and to know is
always desirable. There is no doubt about that. But as these things
drift through the press they get the atmosphere of there being some-
thing wrong. That is the part that I mean is hurtful. I know that
it, perhaps, cannot be avoided, but that feature is in there just the
same. All that you are trying to do here as I understand it is to see
and to know, and, in the last analysis, to be helpful.

Senator ADAMS. I think if I may be permitted to translate it, that
we are trying to reach into past experience in order to guide future
acts.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir; but
Senator ADAMS (continuing). That is, to reach in and see if legisla-

tion can be of help to prevent a recurrence of some of the misfortunes
that have befallen us all. When we go into an investigation we may
find things that are not desirable. When we go to a doctor he does
not always tell us agreeable things. He finds out what we like to eat
and then may say, I}on't eat that. He is pretty apt to stop us from
doing something that we have been doing, and aren't these investiga-
tions along the same line? You say that market value and real value
are quite different. May not the same thing be applied here. There
are some things that go into the press that do not represent, perhaps,
the real substance, but under it is the real value of the investigation—
perhaps covered over by a little sensationalism, but in the final analy-
sis don't you recognize that an investigation of the actual facts will do
good?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Well, I want to stress that out of it can
come a lot of good. But what I am troubled about is this matter of
value being based on market values of today. Those are not true
values. I know comparisons are going to be made that way in the
minds of the public, and if these people become alarmed and sell their
shares when they do not have to, that will be too bad. Of course,
when they sell somebody else will make a gain, and I suppose that is
all in the book.

Senator ADAMS. Eeal value ultimately shapes itself, doesn't it?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. It finds itself in normal times; yes, sir.
Senator ADAMS. Well, if there be such things, just as if there be

such a thing as market value, the original real value will adjust
itself, and the other is incidental and temporary.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. TO come back to this Missouri Pacific for
just a moment, because the expression "normal times" brought it
to my mind. We can do 30 percent less business than we did in 1929
and, under present conditions, we will have a net available for capital
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account equal to what we had in 1929. Now, of course we have the
handicap 6f haying some interim losses that have had to be capital-
ized. I mean that are represented in the way of debt at the present
moment. So that I am very, very hopeful that before long, at the
rate we are going, many of these worries that we are having today will
be behind us.

Senator ADAMS. Well, I do not want to interrupt Mr. Pecora's
examination.

Mr. PECORA. While we are talking on the harmful effects, if there
be any, of investigations, the fact of the matter is that the debacle in
the stock market of 1929, and in the period of time since then, was
not due to any investigations, was it?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. NO.
Mr. PECORA. And since this present investigation has been under

way you have noticed quite an appreciable increase in securities
values on the market, haven't you?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. AS I have said, Mr. Pecora, and when I made
the statement about their being hurtful, I made that statement by
itself, whereas I should have at that moment coupled both sides to
that statement. Had I been anticipating it I would have done better.
Of course, I did not know that this subject was coming up. There
are two sides, and, as I say, out of the grand total I am hopeful that
you gentlemen will bring a great deal of encouragement, and if we are
to have wise regulation, that that will be brought into this subject.

Mr. PECORA. And wise regulation would be dependent upon first
obtaining a factual basis for such wise regulation, isn't that so?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That is all right.
Mr. PECORA. And that factual basis is usually best obtained

through the medium of investigations of this character, isn't it?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Well, through the medium of investigations,

I will agree.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, let us get back to the Missouri Pacific and the

eastern group of railroads that we have been talking about here.
You know, don't you, from your study of the railroad problem that
it has been declared or stated as the policy of the Government, as
set forth through court decisions and decisions of the Interstate
Commerce Commission, to segregate railroad systems into sectional
groups?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. They are to be consolidated into a limited
number o*f systems. And, of course, it is about all that that our
activities in the East has been concerned.

Mr. PECORA. Those systems are grouped I think according to
sectional cosiderations, aren't they?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Consolidated. And they are not to be
owned in the way of competitive systems. I think the implication is
there, or the thought was there, that one system competitive to
another shall not be consolidated. I think that would be barred from
being done. For instance, I wouldn't think that the Alleghany
could own the New York Central system and the Nickel Plate—
C. &. O. system, if you will, because of their competitive nature.
The theory of the limited group of consolidations was to preserve
that competition. But, remember now, that the Missouri Pacific
System is independent and not competitive in that system. So I do
not see why the experience that one has and the knowledge that one
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gathers in the railroad line on the one hand, should not be made
useful on the other hand in the other investment, as, in this case
of AHeghany, where there are two systems.

Mr. PECORA. Why were you careful in preparing this statement
of yours that was read into the record on Monday of this wTeek, to
disavow any thought or intent when the Van Sweringen interests
bought into the Missouri Pacific, to establish control of a trans-
continental line or system?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Because I wanted it to represent the fact,
and that was not the intent. And I have not seen wherein just a com-
bination of a railroad from the Atlantic to the Pacific as such had the
force that would justify its doing other than for these distinctions
that I have made here. In other words, I do not want you to get the
idea, or to give the idfea, that a transcontinental line was a cure-all,
or that there as any magic to come out of that. But there is a benefit
to the thing that we have been trying to do, as we see it, and for the
reasons that we have given as distinguished from it. The other may
be incidental because an arm of the Missouri Pacific was to lead to
the west coast in the Commission's grouping. It is not there now, you
know.

Mr. PECORA. From your experience in the railroad field and your
study of railroad problems, would you say that bankers who finance
the operations of railroad lines and systems exercise an appreciable
influence on the policies of railroads?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Would I say that?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. NO. I do not expect that they would invest

where they thought the policy was unfit, because wise investment
would dictate that they do not do it. But in so far as financial policy
is concerned, I would expect that the banker was going to see and to
know; in other words, to investigate, again, if you will, if I may come
back to your expression.

Mr. PECORA. And don't you conceive that the banker is in a posi-
tion to influence the policy because of his investment?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. A banker buys our securities and he sells
our securities, and he feels responsible no doubt for them until they
are paid off. But our experience has been, and I confine my discussion
to our experience, that all that he is interested in knowing is that the
investment, or the dollars that have been put into these properties
properly administered from the standpoint of the security of the
investment. But I have never had in all the time that I have been
in this business, any direction of any kind as to the operating features.
Naturally, when they see good performance they are pleased about
that; and if we had something that we thought was of interest, whether
it was good or bad, as things proved in our operations, and might
affect those investments, we would go and talk to our banker about it.

Senator ADAMS. Don't you know that some railroads would have
been better off if they had taken their banker's advice now and then?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I think a good many would; yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. Who of that group looks after the public interest?

The banker is looking after the security, and the operators are looking
after the running of the railroad, and so forth. But who is interested
on the public's side?
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Mr. VAN SWERXNGEN. Well, to begin with, we have the Interstate
Commerce Commission, and we have the Congress, and we have the
management. Wise management is going to do that every time,
One of the first questions when a policy comes up, or I know that is
true in the case of our organization, is: What is the public effect of
this thing we are going to do? I can go clear back to the beginning
of things there. These railroads recognize requirements along that
line, and I was touching on one yesterday. We have to covenant
to make additions and betterments in keeping with the needs of the
public along our line. But there is no conflict there, not from the
common-stock holders7 point of view as I see it, because what is
good for the public means that it is good for the railroad carrier—
unless the public should try to impose upon us undue grade elimina-
tion expense, or something of that sort, and not carry their part of
it, or things of that kind. But management there, of course, tries to
enlighten the public on the importance of the preservation of its own
status.

The CHAIRMAN. In the matter of rates, the general policy to charge
all that the traffic will bear holds pretty good, doesn't it? A railroad
is after getting every dollar it can out of the freight that it hauls, and
that sometimes has a bad effect on the public, on industry, and on
keeping up development, I mean where the rates are too high.

Mr. VAN SWERXNGEN. I am glad to talk about that. This rate
structure of the country has an interdependence. You might build
a plant at Cleveland, and I might build one at Chicago, and someone
else might build one at Pittsburgh, all engaged in competitive business.
The success of such institutions is interdependent on the rate struc-
ture, and when we tinker with rates, if you will pardon me—well, let
me correct that expression: When we undertake to adjust rates, if
we are not very careful we will destroy capital investment and indus-
try in one place in order to satisfy another.

The CHAIRMAN. TO build up another.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes. So that we find ourselves today with

a result in the matter of a rate structure that is the consequence of
years of refinement of rates, brought about by the urge of each indus-
try in its given location, and we have a pretty fair balance. Now,
if we do not adjust them uniformly, we might change the results as
between industries of a similar kind. So we have to do it with intelli-
gence, of course. But I have never felt that we have had the amount
of rates, the amount of rate I mean that we should have. There are
some things that ought to be advanced, and I believe that the public
would be better off if they paid just a little bit more rate on some
things and the railroads had their capital investment restored from
the standpoint of earnings support. The Government would be better
off, its tax return would be greater; the banks would be better off;
insurance companies would be better off, because we would have
brought back those dollars from the standpoint of earnings. And, of
course, when we talk about values we have to think in terms of
earnings and of the traffic to produce them. No railroad wants
to put a rate where its traffic will be less. There is no danger
of their doing that. They will quickly readjust it if they do. Their
self-interest dictates that.

But if you will take the different commodities that the carriers
haul, Mr. Chairman, you will find that a variation of rato which
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would restore a lot of these investments, even though it were upwards
would not be harmful in many instances to the commodity price.

Mr. PECORA. NOW Mr. Van Sweringen, to get back to the position
of the banker, do you mean to say that the banker is in no position
to influence the policy of the railroad company that he finances?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. NO; I do not say that.
Mr. PECORA. Well, as a matter of actual fact is he or is he not?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. A wise banker knows, just as a wise railroad

management knows, that he better leave the banking end to the
banker and the railroad end to the railroad management.

Mr. PECORA. YOU recognize as a general rule, don't you, that he
who controls the purse strings runs the household?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Well, that is too general an application.
Mr. PECORA. It is a pretty safe rule to apply, is it not?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Being a bachelor, I am not very apt to

know about the running of a household.
Mr. PECORA. It is a fairly sound one, is it not, as a principle?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I have no doubt that the source of supply

of money can exert influence, but that does not hold that that source
will adopt that course.

Mr. PECORA. Well now, Mr. Van Sweringen, haven't you found
as a result of your own personal experience gained by you since 1916,
when you first went into the railroad field, that the banker in the
railroad field occupied a position of influence that you recognized and
respected at all times?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Oh, yes; yes. Certainly. Now you have
asked it in the broad sense.

Mr. PECORA. Wdl? I jim speaking about the position that the
banker is in by virtue of his financial relations to a railroad system
to exercise some influence over its management—over its policy.
You recognize that that is so?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. It will always be true that money can govern
the conditions under which it is put into an enterprise. I recognize
that. But you are talking here from the standpoint of whether or
not the banker as such directs the operation of the railroad.

Mr. PECORA. NO; I have not used that term.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I do not know of
Mr. PECORA. I have not used that term that he directs the opera-

tion. So far I have confined myself to the question of the influence
of the banker over the railroad's policy.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Well, in my case I have not experienced
anything about that.

Mr. PECORA. Well now, let us see. When you
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (continuing). Except as it has to do with

finance.
Mr. PECORA. Well, don't you regard that the element of finance

is a most important one in the operation of a railroad?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. It supplies the tools with which to work

in the sense of money; yes.
Mr. PECORA. And in the sense that it supplies the tools and may

deprive the working man of the tools it is in a position to have a
marked effect on the work that is being done by the working man,,
is it not?
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Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I wish you would define that a little further.
I do not quite get it.

Mr. PECORA. Well, now, I am borrowing your terms when I am
talking about supplying the tools to the working man. You had no
difficulty in understanding that. I am borrowing your language
now.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes; but you used it in a little different sense.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, when you first went into the railroad field,

or after you entered it through the acquisition of the Nickel Plate
road back in 1916, you then cast about to acquire other lines, didn't
you?

Mr: VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. One of the lines that you thought you would like to

buy into was the Chesapeake & Ohio some time back in 1922?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall that you testified that before you went

ahead and did that you had a conference with some of the partners of
J. P. Morgan & Co., and acting upon their advice you deferred your
transactions?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And then subsequently you had another conference

with them, and this time acting upon their advice you went in and
bought into the Chesapeake & Ohio? Do you recall that testimony?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I do.
Mr. PECORA. And as I understood your testimony, in that respect

your transactions were influenced by the judgment expressed by
J. P. Morgan & Co.?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. AS to whether we should expand and
whether it was the time, and I am speaking financially now, as to
the expansion, and the time was fit, and the conditions were fit in
the light of our circumstances that we do that. And I shall always
hope that I will be able to confer with bankers on those policies.

Mr. PECORA. Then do you recall that later on when you contem-
plated buying into the Erie Kailroad you went and had a talk with
the late George F. Baker to find out if you would be welcome as a
stockholder of the Erie Railroad? Do you recall that?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I do.
Mr. PECORA. NOW the late Mr. Baker was a financier, wasn't he?

He was a banker?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. He was.
Mr. PECORA. And you went and you made it your business before

buying into the Erie to consult with him to find out what his wishes
might be about your coming in? Didn't you?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I think I could go all the way with you on
that statement; yes.

Mr. PECORA. All right. Well now, Mr. Baker was not operating
the Erie Railroad as its banker, was he?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. NO; I don't think he was.
Mr. PECORA. YOU were not calling on. him for any financial assist-

ance to enable you to buy into the Erie Railroad at that time, were
you?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. NO. And I am glad you made the distinc-
tion. Because it must make clear to you why I did it.

175541—33—PT. 2 28
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Mr. PECORA. Well, I am going to try to find out why you did it,
in addition to the reasons you have already given.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I will tell you. I will be glad to tell you.
Mr. PECORA. That is the reason I am asking these questions.

Now you intended to go into the Erie and having something to say
about its operation, didn't you?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. YOU have just anticipated what I was going
to tell you. t Exactly so.

Mr. PECORA. Yes. And before you went ahead and did that you
made it your business to find out what the wishes would be of the
banker, didn't you?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Right.
Mr. PECORA. In that instance in the personality of the late Mr.

Baker?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Well, wait a minute now. The wishes of

Mr. Baker. You have just testified that he was not—you have just
pointed out that he was not the banker. I went to Mr. Baker as
one interested in that property to know what he would—to know
how he would feel about our becoming interested in that property.
And there was no misunderstanding about that. I wanted to be
sure that we were welcome, and I come right back to what I said
before, that we were welcome, because I wanted the cooperation of
the associates that were in that property if we went in. I go on the
theory that a divided house is sure to fall, and that what we wanted
was the cooperation and the good fellowship and the good feeling
incident to cooperation if we cast our lot in that property along with
others. Because, clearly, we could not own it all.

Mr. PECORA. Well, Mr. Baker did not own it all, did he?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. NO; but he was one of those who owned.
Mr. PECORA. He was one of those who had a minority interest?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And yet he was the one that you went to to find

out if you would be welcome in the Erie?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Right. And for the reason that I have said.

He was the outstanding personality in that that I could go to, and
anybody who knew Mr. Baker and knew his past and knew his
relationships and his character and integrity would know that his
thoughts were important in a matter that to us was so momentous
as that undertaking was at that time.

Mr. PECORA. Your thought in buying into the Erie was to eventu-
ally acquire the management control of it?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Certainly.
Mr. PECORA. Its operation, in other words?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And before you ventured to do it you sought to

ascertain how you would be regarded by the late Mr. Baker, who
owned a minority of the stock?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Well, did you have in mind the thought that if you

bought into the Erie to an extent that would enable you to acquire
management control and were not welcome to Mr. Baker, that your
control would be affected?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Well, I cannot add those two factors
together. Because I think it would have been imprudent for us to
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have made a material investment in that direction unless those who
were investors in the property at the time that would be likely to
retain their investment and not sell it out—remember now that we
could only get into the property by somebody else selling it out, and
we had to make our bet on those that would sell out as against those
that would be likely to stay in the investments as time went on, in
other words, the permanent investor—-we regarded Mr. Baker as
a permanent investor in those properties, and if we were going into
it we would be glad to have him stay there. And so naturally

Mr. PECORA. Aren't you putting it the other way around now?
In your prepared statement and in the testimony that you gave
subsequent to the reading of that statement into the record you
stated that you went to Mr. Baker before you bought into the Erie
and talked with him as to your welcome as a participant in its owner-
ship.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That I did.
Mr. PECORA. It was not necessary for you to do that in order to

buy this stock, was it?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I, as I have said before, thought it was the

courteous thing to do. I thought it was the wise thing to do. I
still do.

Mr. PECORA. And if Mr. Baker had indicated to you that you
would not be welcome as a participant you would not have gone into
the Erie, would you?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. AS I said also, heretofore, I would have
paused before I did.

Mr. PECORA. It might have been a very long pause, too?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Senator ADAMS. If Mr. Baker would not want you in you probably

could not have gotten control of it, could you?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I would not be able to say as to that. I am

not sure.
Mr. PECORA. Well, you did not actually get control of it through

the majority ownership of the stock, did you?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I wanted to stand on our merits if we went

into the property. I wanted to go in with the confidence that we
would do the right thing. And the confidence that I am talking
about is the confidence of those people who would stay in the property;
not those who sold out that we could get in.

Mr. PECORA. Did you go to other large owners of the stock of the
Erie at that time to ascertain their wishes?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I do not recall that I did.
Mr. PECORA. NOW again when you organized the Vaness Co. and

that company bought stock interest in other railroads you consulted
J. P. Morgan & Co., didn't you?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. But they were not in the C. & O.
Mr. PECORA. I say you consulted them, did you not?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Pardon me. Do you mean when we bought

into the Erie?
Mr. PECORA. When you bought into any of these other roads.
Mr, VAN SWERINGEN. I would perhaps have done that, and I

suspect that I did do it as to the—that is a pretty broad question.
Let me think it through, will you, as to what really happened in each
of these circumstances. We did not when we bought the Nickel
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Plate, that issue, did we? When we bought the Lake Erie and
Western—as to our buying that we did not, as I recollect. As to the
Clover Leaf I do not think we did. When it came to the C. & O.
I have already told you. And the record is full of that. When it
came to the expansion of the C. & O. into the Pere Marquette I
have no doubt that I, in a general way, reviewed the financial policy
of that. Now as to the Erie I have told you. So we are down to
the Missouri Pacific. And as to the Missouri Pacific, they knew
we were making investment, of course.

Mr. PECORA. Well, they knew because you told them?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That came around by way of the Alle-

ghany, of course.
Mr, PECORA. Yes. Now, has the financial policy of these roads

that are embodied in the Alleghany Corporation been influenced by
the bankers, who in this case are J. P. Morgan & Co.?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. In what sense do you refer to?
Mr. PECORA. In any sense? Financial policies of the roads?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Oh, as to the financing?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Whenever they were bankers for the rail-

roads—and they are bankers fox these railroads.
Mr. PECORA. And in that way as bankers for them they control

the financial policies, would you say, of the roads?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. They are influencing in our
Mr. PECORA. What is that?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. They are influencing in our minds in that

respect.
Mr. PECORA. And influencing to a paramount degree?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Well, if they disagreed with the financial

policy I think it would be up to me to convince them that I was right
about it, if I was. And if I was not it would be up to me to see quickly
that I was not. I will put it that wTay.

Mr. PECORA. Well, do you know of any instance where you con-
vinced them against their own judgment about a matter of financial
policy.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Oh, I do not recall. I have no doubt that
there are instances when we discussed back and forth factors of
financial policy. And we would come to a meeting of minds on a given
subject.

Mr. PECORA. While we are on that question let me ask you if you
recall receiving a letter from J. P. Morgan & Co. dated March 10,
1926, reading as follows:

DEAR MR. VAN SWERINGEN: Following our conversation over the telephone
this afternoon, we had a further talk with Jackson Reynolds and we tentatively
suggest the following method of procedure for your consideration:

Our taking up and consolidating the existing indebtedness mentioned in your
memorandum, $25,205,000, together with the loan at the First National Bank,
$6,000,000, making a total of $31,205,000; with the understanding that this loan
may be increased from time to time in the event that you proceed along the lines
which we suggested, up to a total of, say, $35,000,000; or more by mutual agree-
ment. You have told us that you may desire to borrow up to $44,000,000, and
you are aware that, as the situation permits, we are desirous of accommodating
you in every way possible.

For the reason that it corresponds more closely with ordinary banking practice,
we suggest that this loan be made for a period of six months and at 6 percent
interest. So much of it will be taken in the first instance, that we suggest waiving
the compensation for the commitment, as previously discussed, thus making
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merely a straight 6 percent interest charge on the amount utilized. We haven't
talked with anybody but the First National Bank, but our assumption is that
these terms would be agreeable.

The size of this loan is so unusual and extraordinary, and as you probably
would not wish us to discuss with participants in the loan the precise collateral
from time to time, we desire to be put in a position to tell them merely that the
collateral will at all times represent at current market prices a margin of 50
percent of the amount of the loan. On an amount of $31,205,000, this would
require an aggregate of $46,800,000 collateral which is fairly close to the figure of
$44,967,000, as shown on your memorandum, and will avoid unnecessary explana-
tion.

We assume that the loan as suggested over the telephone will be made to the
Vaness Corporation with the endorsement of Messrs. O. P. and M. J. Van
Sweringen. The exact nature of the collateral to be reserved by your brother
and yourself, that is whether all Erie or partly Erie and partly Nickel Plate, for
example, we shall be glad to discuss with you when you decide what you would
most like to do.

If you will be good enough to telephone me tomorrow whether something along
the above line suits your book, we can then talk with one or two of the banks
about it. I might say, however, that some arrangement such as the foregoing
has the complete approval of the First National Bank which would be prepared
to go along.

Yours sincerely,
(Signed) T..W. LAMONT,

O. P. VAN SWBRINGEN, ESQ.,
Marshall Building, Cleveland, Ohio.

P.S.—Incidentally, we talked with Colonel Hartfield as to joining you in Wash-
ington to get your views as to his activities and he will await word from you
as to joining you there. T. W. L.

Mr. PECORA. DO you recall that letter?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I do.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, all the suggestions made by the bankers in that

letter were carried out by you, weren't they?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (after conferring with associates). I think

they were.
Mr. PECORA. Can you point to a single instance, Mr. Van Swerin-

gen, where your financing operations in connection with these roads
were conducted on lines other than those suggested by J. P. Morgan
A Co.?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. We would go to them with a financial
necessity. We might have an idea as to how that money ought to be
had, in general terms. We would see whether they thought that was
the best way to get it and the best way to provide for its getting, and
we would reconcile any differences in thoughts about that at that
time. And with the meeting of minds there we would close the trans-
action. Now, that pretty generally describes the relationship of
getting money into these enterprises through the medium of the
hanker as to these transactions at the time.

Mr. PECORA. Well, now, let me put the question in another way.
Do you know of any instance where in connection with any financial
operation on behalf of any of your roads in which J. P. Morgan & Co.
participated you overruled the judgment of J. P. Morgan & Co. in
any respect?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I would not say we would have done that.
We might have a notion of the way to do a thing. They might have
had another. We might have met somewhere in between those places
in order that we adapted the situation to our needs and to their
necessities from the standpoint of buyers and sellers of the kind of
thing that we were trying to make to get us the money.
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Mr. PECORA. Have you a letter or copy of a letter which the Vaness-
Co. addressed to J. P. Morgan & Co. under date of October 30, 1930?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I have a copy of that letter.
Mr. PECORA. Well, I have what purports to be a photostat copy of

it furnished to me by J. P. Morgan & Co., and, as I read it, will you
follow me with your copy?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I will.
Mr. PECORA (reading):

THE VANESS COMPANY,
TERMINAL TOWER, CLEVELAND,

New York, N.Y., October 30, 1930.
Messrs. J. P. MORGAN & Co.,

23 Wall Street, New York City.
DEAR SIRS: In entering into our agreement with you of even date, we have-

discussed with you our understanding as to future commitments of companies;
hereinafter named, owned or controlled by the Vaness Co. and the stock of which
will be security either directly

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Pardon me just a minute.
Mr. MURPHY. YOU have there two letters of the same date.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. There are-two letters of that date. Yes, sir.

Pardon me.
Mr. PECORA. Have you got it now?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I have.
Mr. PECORA. I will start again. [Reading:]
DEAR SIRS: In entering into our agreement with you of even date, we have

discussed with you our understanding as to future commitments of companies
hereinafter named, owned, or controlled by The Vaness Company and the stock of
which will be security either directly or indirectly for the advances you are agree-
ing to make, viz, Van Sweringen Corporation, The Cleveland Terminals Building
Company, Nhe Van Sweringen Company, The Shaker Company, and The Ter-
minal Building Company.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That corresponds with this.
Mr. PECORA. That corresponds. [Continuing reading:]
While the Van Sweringen Corporation is solely a holding company, the other

companies are operating companies controlling and developing important real-
estate properties.

We are glad to confirm the understanding between us, which is as follows:
That, except by mutual agreement, so long as the loans to be made pursuant

to said agreement of October 30, 1930, are outstanding, The Vaness Company
will not and the undersigned will not suffer or permit any of these subsidiary
companies to incur any substantial liabilities or commitments for capital purposes,
including the purchase of securities or the acquisition or construction of additional
properties. By the term "substantial"- we mean expenditures or commitments
for any one company, other than the Van Sweringen Corporation which would
aggregate more than $1,000,000. In the case of the Van Sweringen Corporation,
we confirm the understanding that without your approval, it will incur no further
obligations, except such as may be necessary to meet interest on its indebtedness,
taxes, or other current expenses. Nor̂  will The Vaness Company pledge or
permit any subsidiary to pledge any book account or obligation owing to The
Vaness Company or any subsidiary, as the case may be, from any other
subsidiary company.

It is also understood that, except by mutual agreement, no important assets
of any of the subsidiary companies above named will be transferred to any other
company owned or controlled by any of the undersigned. However, it may be
desirable to effect consolidations of one or more of the subsidiaries named or the
acquisition by one of the entire assets of the other, but before taking any such
steps we will be glad to advise with you and will not permit such action to be
taken if, in your opinion, it would in any way prejudice the security of your
loans.

It is also understood that you have agreed to the transfer or exchange of certain
real estate or real estate interests between The Terminal Building Co., subsidiaries
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of Metropolitan Utilities, the Nickel Plate, and The Cleveland Terminals Building
Company, pursuant to plans now under discussion, to effect the delivery of an
easement from The Cleveland Terminals Building Company to The Cleveland
Union Terminals Company for the latter's East. Approach, which transfer or
exchange will not decrease the values behind your advances by more than Three
Million Dollars ($3,000,000). In general, we,̂ of course, will conduct the busi-
ness of this company and its subsidiaries to the end that the equities which are
security for the advances you are making shall not be impaired, and we shall be
pleased to keep ĵ ou currently fully advised of any plans or any development with
respect to The Vaness Company or its subsidiaries which might result in any
material change in its or their assets, liabilities, or income.

Very truly yours,
THE VANESS COMPANY,

By O. P. VAN SWERINGEN, President.
By CHARLES STAGE, Secretary.

And then the letter is also signed by
And O. P. Van Sweringen, individually and M. J. Van Sweringen, individually.

Mr. PECORA. NOW didn't you virtually agree in this letter that you
would be guided entirely in the financial operations of the Vaness Co.
by the bankers?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That is not quite the way to put it.
Mr. PECORA. Isn't that the gist of this letter?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. We agreed to certain restrictions that would

involve the credit that they were extending to us at that time. These
were protective features to conserve that security.

Mr. PECORA. Weren't you doing something more than that?
Weren't you definitely committing yourselves to make no further—
to do no further financing except where necessary in their judgment?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. We were making a covenant not to expand
or to weaken what we had pledged. That is done in bond issues in
general terms right and left. You can pick up hundreds of them and
find covenants of this character.

Mr. PECORA. Who prepared this letter?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Why, I could not tell you where that origi-

nated.
Mr. PECORA. Have you a full and complete copy of it before you?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I have a copy of it.
Mr. PECORA. Has the Vaness Co. an office in New York, or did it

have in October 1930?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. NO. But at that time I was in New York.
Mr. PECORA. YOU notice that this letter is written on the letter-

head of the Vaness Co., giving its Cleveland address, but that the
letter itself is dated New York^N.Y., October 30, 1930?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir, that is true. In other words, it is
on our stationery and seemingly written at New York, and I am
quite sure it was.

Mr. PECORA. At what place in New York? Whose office?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Why, I do not know. It may have been

drafted at the hotel, or it may have been drafted at the time—prob-
ably at the—well, that is guess work. It may have been drafted
there or it might have been drafted right at the Morgan's while we
were trying to complete these arrangements.

Mr. PECORA. Well now
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Just a minute. Mr. Murphy tells me that

it was.
Mr. PECORA. Drawn in the office of J. P. Morgan & Co.?
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Mr. VAN WSWERINGEN. Yes. Written there.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. Now when you bought into the Missouri

Pacific road did you borrow any moneys from J. P. Morgan & Co.
to enable you to do so?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. We had sold securities, you understand, that
left us with a treasury position that was substantial, and then as
time went on we sold some more.

Mr. PECORA. By that you mean you sold bonds? You issued and
sold bonds?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. We sold preferred stock at times. And we
may have borrowed some money at that time. It would not sur-
prise me if we had.

Mr. PECORA. Well, that is what I want to find out, if you did. ,
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (after conferring with associates). They tell

me that we did at that time. [After a pause.] I thought I had
finished the answer.

Mr. PECORA. I did not hear the answer. Pardon me.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I say we may have borrowed some money

at that time, and we probably did.
Mr. PECORA. Have you got the data showing such borrowings

which you may have made?
(Mr. Van Sweringen conferred with his associates.)
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (after conferring with associates). Do you

mind having the fore part of your question read to me so that I can
answer?

Mr. PECORA. Yes, sir; read that.
The SHORTHAND REPORTER (reading):
When you bought into the Missouri Pacific road did you borrow any moneys

from J. P. Morgan & Co. to enable you to do so?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (after conferring with associates). It is my

understanding that we began that buying along the early part of 1929,
January if you will, and we borrowed some money from the Morgan
firm the 1st of May.

The CHAIRMAN. HOW much?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. $19,264,050.
Mr. PECORA. Was that to enable you to buy the stock of the

Missouri Pacific?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Let me see just a second here. [After con-

ferring with associates.] Yes, I recall this now. It comes back to me.
That was to enable us to take what was our allotment, if you will, of
convertible notes of the Missouri Pacific that were being sold at that
time, and I believe we got some others in addition. In other words,
the Missouri Pacific was selling some convertible notes that I have
described heretofore, and we were wanting to have some of those.
That loan was paid June 1, 1929.

The CHAIRMAN. HOW was it secured?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. The collateral to it was $19,758,000 of

Missouri Pacific 20-year convertible 5K percent bonds, and then we
added to that 50,000 shares Missouri Pacific Railroad common stock
and 50,000 shares of Chesapeake Corporation common stock.

Mr. PECORA. What did you say was the date of that loan?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. May 1, 1929.
Mr. PECORA. When was it paid?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Paid June 1, 1929.
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Mr. PECORA. One month later?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. One month later.
Mr. PECORA. Was that loan paid out of the proceeds obtained

from the sale of preferred stock and the issuance of bonds by the
Alleghany Corporation?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Tell us about that transaction.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. And common stock which was sold also.

Now, what was your question?
Mr. PECORA. NOW, let's see; tlie loan was obtained on May 1,

1929, to enable you to obtain stock of the Missouri Pacific Railroad—
or its notes?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Convertible notes.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. It was paid a month later out of the proceeds

of the sale of further stock and the issuance of bonds by the
Alleghany Corporation, wasn't it?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. By the issuance of common stock, preferred
stock, and bonds. In other words, this takes us over to the time when
the proceeds of those sales could be realized.

Mr. PECORA. What was the par amount of the bonds that were
issued at that time?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Twenty-five million.
Mr. PECORA. And what was the amount of the preferred stock?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Twenty-five million.
Mr. PECORA. Was that sold at par?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And what was the amount of par value, or no par

value, of the common stock? How many shares of common stock
were issued and sold?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. We realized $15,783,690 for common stock
issued at that time.

Mr. PECORA. TO whom were the bonds
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (interposing). And the price was $30 per

share.
Mr. PECORA. TO whom were the bonds issued?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. YOU don't mean issued; you mean
Mr. PECORA. Sold.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. TO the Morgan firm.
Mr. PECORA. On what terms?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (addressing an associate). Is this the 25,000,-

000, 95.79, the realizable amount of dollars being $23,947,500?
Mr. PECORA. NOW, I take it, Mr. Van Sweringen, that in this case

also these bonds were sold at that figure to J. P. Morgan & Co.
without first having been offered to any other banker or banking
institution?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. That was true in all of these bond sales, bond

issues?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir. I am talking now of Alleghany.
Mr. PECORA. Yes; these were Alleghany Corporation issues.

Don't you think that better results might have been obtained for
the Alleghany Corporation and its stockholders if you had under-
taken to get competitive bids for these bonds?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I do not. And I decidedly do not.
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Mr. PECORA. That is often done; it is most frequently done, isn't
it, in the case of the issuance of municipals?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes; that is a rather different story.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recognize that there is a sort of a canon of

ethics in the banking field under which a corporation which has its
financing done at the outset by a particular banker or banking insti-
tution continues to have its financing done by that banker or banking
institution?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I think it is a good policy for a corporation
to pursue in good and bad times.

Mr. PECORA. I say, there is such a policy that is generally recog-
nized and followed, isn't there?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. There are many instances of it.
Mr. PECORA. Well, there are very few instances of a departure

from it without the consent of the banker or the banking house?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I don't know as to that.
Mr. PECORA. What is that?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I\ don't know as to that.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know of any departures from it without the

consent of the original banker?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. In our matters of importance we have tried

to pursue that policy.
Mr. PECORA. And don't you know from your experience that that

is a general policy which almost invariably prevails?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Well, I don't like to testify as to what some-

body else may have done that I am not familiar with. But it is a
policy that prevails in many instances with which I am familiar.

Mr. PECORA. Doesn't that policy, among other things, lead to the
entrenchment of the banker into the affairs of the corporation the
financing of which he does?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I don't see that it makes any difference in
that respect, if I get the inference of your question.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Van Sweringen, before you bought into the
Missouri Pacific Railroad did you know who the bankers were for
that road at that time?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. The Missouri Pacific is made up of three or
four properties, well, a great many different corporations, and some
of its securities had been sold by the firm of Kuhn, Loeb & Co .and
some had been sold, I think in one of the subsidiaries, by the firm of
Dillon Read, and I am not sure, but I think that Seligman & Co. sold
some, but I would not be certain about that. I would have to check
back through.

Mr. PECORA. Treating the Missouri Pacific lines as a group or
system or entity, who had done the major financing for it before you
bought into it?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Just at the time that we were—or just ahead
of the time that we went in, the firm of Kuhn, Loeb & Co. had been
doing that.

Mr. PECORA. Did you consult Kuhn, Loeb & Co. with a view of
ascertaining if you would be welcome as a participant in that road?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, when you bought into the Erie Railroad did

the Erie Railroad then have any stock in the Pitts ton Co.?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. NO.
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Mr. PECOKA. Did you buy into the Pittston Co.?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. NO. The Pittston Co. was a creation that

followed some time after our interest in the Erie.
Mr. PECORA. HOW long after?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. About 2 years, maybe more than that. If

it is important, I can let you know.
Mr. PECORA. If you will.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (after conferring with associates). Oh, quite

a long while afterwards. I didn't realize there was as much of a
.gap in there.

Mr. PECORA. When did you buy into the Pittston Co.?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. We created that corporation.
Mr. PECORA. YOU organized it?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. A coal company?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Beg pardon?
Mr. PECORA. AS a coal company? Was that engaged in the coal

business?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes; largely so, and in pursuance of the

divestment of the coal operations from the railroad.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, were there any other coal companies that you

became identified with at that time or about that time?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. YOU mean that the Pittston became identi-

fied with? v
Mr. PECORA. Yes; or you through the Pittston.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Quite a lot of distributing units.
Mr. PECORA. What were their names?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Oh, there are probably 20 of those. I cannot

give them to you from memory.
Mr. PECORA. What territory would you say those distributing

units served?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. In and around Boston and that New Eng-

land territory, and the Jersey, Brooklyn, and New York territory,
where anthracite coal was being consumed in the larger percentages.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know whether or not the First National Bank
of New York or the First Securities Co., which is the investment
affiliate of the First National Bank, participated in any of the financing
for the Allegheny Corporation or any of its roads with J. P. Morgan
& Co.?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I think they did.
Mr. PECORA. They did in practically every instance, didn't they?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. When I say I think—you have coupled

Alleghany with these railroads?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN, And I need a little refreshment on the

participation in the Alleghany. I feel sure that they did participate
in Alleghany, too. But they have participated in the distribution of
securities of several of these roads; yes, sir.

Mr. PECORA. And Mr. Jackson Reynolds, whose name is contained
in one of the letters that was read in evidence here this morning, is
connected with the First National Bank and with the First Securities
Co., isn't he?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. He is.
Mr. PECORA. YOU know him personally, don't you?
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Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know that those banking interests do the

financing for the Lackawanna Railroad?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I had so understood.
Mr. PECORA. And also for the Glen Alden Coal Co., the Lehigh

& Wilkes-Barre Coal Co.?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That might be so.
Mr. PECORA. Those companies also serve the same territories,

either directly or through their distributing units, in New England,
that your companies serve, don't they?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Generally speaking.
Mr. PECORA. Have you heard a complaint on the part of people

up in those New England States of any price they have to pay for
coal because of transportation rates and because of production costs?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That is ever present, the price from all
angles, of course. Everybody is seeking to buy as cheaply as he can,
pretty generally speaking.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Van Sweringen, is there any real competition
between the coal cdmpanies you are interested in and those that the
First National Bank, First Securities Co., are interested in through
their interests in the Lackawanna Railroad and the Glen Alden Coal
Co. and the Lehigh & Wilkes-Barre Coal Co.?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I can answer that most emphatically, that
there is lots of it.

Mr. PECORA. Lots of it?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir. They are vigorous competitors.
The CHAIRMAN. The committee will now take a recess until

2 o'clock.
(Thereupon, at 12:55 p.m., the committee took a recess until

2 p.m. of the same day.)

AFTER RECESS

The committee resumed at 2 p.m., on the expiration of the recess.
The CHAIRMAN. The committee will come to order. Mr. Pecora,

you may proceed with the witness.

TESTIMONY OF 0. P. VAN SWERINGEM, PRESIDENT OF THE
ALLEGHANY CORPORATION, CLEVELAND, OHIO—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Van Sweringen, have you succeeded in obtaining
during the recess period the data that was called for this morning?
I think it related to the cost of the 345,000 shares of Chesapeake &
Ohio common stock that was transferred to the Chesapeake Cor-
poration.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Mr. Pecora, that bit of data is on its way
up here.

Mr. PECORA. When you get it will you kindly indicate that fact
to me?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I will.
Mr. PECORA. HOW about the other data you were to get?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I have before me the carbon copy that you

handed to me just before lunch, pertaining to the cost of securities
delivered to the Alleghany Corporation by the Van Sweringen group,
so-called. The item of c'ost in the first bracket of that statement
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entitled " Total original cost/7 of $52,000,000 plus, is substantially
correct. The next item of dollars received by the parties there
stated, aggregating $36,000,000 plus, is substantially correct. But
the next item is based upon an assumption and conditions that did
not happen.

Mr. PECORA. HOW should that item be corrected in your opinion?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Well, I hardly know how to start in to do

that. It is based on profits that were not realized. There is one
part of it that is correct, which relates to a liability that was assumed
in connection with the purchase of the Nickel Plate. Now, moving
into the next paragraph, wherein there is a reference to profits on
sales during 1929, approximating $23,000,000 [after conferring]—•

* those are substantially correct.
Mr. PECORA. Then with respect to the transactions by which the

Van Sweringen interests transferred certain securities to the Alleghany
Corporation, and received in return for those securities, cash and
other securities from the Alleghany Corporation, is it correct to say
that in that exchange the Van Sweringen interests transferred to the
Alleghany Corporation 51,714 shares of Chesapeake Corporation,
26,100 shares of Chesapeake & Ohio Railway Co., 215,000 shares of
Erie Railroad Co., 96,000 shares of the Buffalo, Rochester & Pitts-
burgh Railroad Co. common stock, and 43,000 shares of Buffalo,
Rochester & Pittsburgh preferred stock, 440,386 shares of Chesapeake
Corporation; and that is in addition to the first item of 51,714 shares,
and 100,000 shares of Nickel Plate Railroad stock, which originally
cost the Van Sweringen interests the sum of $52,044,335.70?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I can subscribe substantially as to the
original cost part of that statement or question.

Mr. PECORA. Yes. Now, is it also substantially correct to say
that in return for those securities the Van Sweringen interests received
from the Alleghany Corporation, either directly or indirectly, cash
in the sum of $36,313,952.50 and 2,250,000 shares of common stock
of the Alleghany Corporation and option warrants for the purchase
of 1,725,000 shares of the common stock of the Alleghany Corpora-
tion at $30 a share; and in addition to that the Alleghany Corporation
assumed a liability which theretofore rested on the Van Sweringen
interests,,amounting to $1,029,000?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. AS to the Van Sweringen interests, of course,
in this connection you are undertaking to confine it as it is set out in
this pink carbon sheet?

Mr. PECORA. Well, now, the carbon sheet that you refer to;—therein
are included the book values of the 2}{ million shares of Alleghany
Corporation common stock, and the book value of option warrants
for the purchase of 1,725,000 shares of Alleghany Corporation com-
mon stock.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Well
Mr. PECORA (interposing). I have not in my last question men-

tioned book value of those securities.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I recognize that. The only thing I was first

trying to do was to distinguish the particular interests, so that I
could start right.

Mr. PECORA. Well, then, go ahead and do it.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Of this cash received, it was received in part

by the Vaness Co. and in part by O. P. and M. J. Van Sweringen.
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Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That is what I was trying to bring out.
Mr. PECORA. In other words, for the $36,000,000 plus, which was

received in cash from the Alleghany Corporation on this exchange of
securities, $22,413,952.50 thereof was paid to and received by the
Vaness Co., wasn't it?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And $13,900,000 was paid to and received by O. P.

and M. J. Van Sweringen.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, what was the book value of the 2% million

shares of common stock of the Alleghany Corporation and of the
1,725,000 option warrants that the Van Sweringen interests received*
from the Alleghany Corporation as a part of that transaction?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (after conferring). Your question is book
cost of Alleghany, or, I mean, book value of Alleghany Corporation,
and you are talking now about—what is it?

Mr. PECORA. Let the committee reporter read the question.
[Which was done.]

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Dealing with the first item of $20 per
share?

Mr. PECORA. That would make $45,000,000 for the 2% million
shares of common stock, wouldn't it?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. AS the book value on Alleghany Corpora-
tion's books.

Mr. PECORA. Yes. What was the book value of the 1,725,000
option warrants?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. It would be $1,725,000 on the Alleghany
books as book value.

Mr. PECORA. In view of the fact, admitted by you heretofore, that
as a part of this transaction the Alleghany Corporation also assumed
a liability, which had theretofore rested on the Van Sweringen inter-
ests, amounting to $1,029,000, doesn't that indicate that in return
for those securities which the Van Sweringen interests transferred to
the Alleghany Corporation, and which had cost those interests a total
of $52,044,000 plus, that the Van Sweringen interests received cash
in the amount of $36,000,000 plus, and securities of the book value
of $46,725,000, and with the assumption of this $1,029,000 liability
by the Alleghany Corporation, that the total consideration received
by the Van Sweringen interests on this transaction was $84,067,952.50
made up of both cash and securities.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. NO.
Mr. PECORA. Why not?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Because it is based upon assumptions and

happenings that did not happen, unrealized gains.
Mr. PECORA. Well, I am speaking now of the value of that portion

of the consideration which the Van Sweringen interests received in
the form of common stock and option warrants of the Alleghany
Corporation. Their book value at the time of the transaction
aggregated $46,725,000, didn't it?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Alleghany's book value, do you mean?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Alleghany's book value was as stated here

by me just a minute ago.
Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 7 4 9

Mr. PECORA. Well, it is $46,725,000 in the aggregate, isn't it?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes; that is right.
Mr. PECORA. In addition to that being the book value, wasn't it

also the sales value on the basis of the price paid by J. P. Morgan &
Co. for 1,250,000 of those shares of common stock at $20 a share?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. AS to the shares sold to J. P. Morgan &
Co. and the amount was 1,250,000 shares, which were others shares,
the price realized was $20 in cash.

Mr. PECORA. What was that?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. $20 was paid in cash.
Mr. PECORA. Which makes a total of $45,000,000, doesn't it?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Well, that is in this transaction.
Mr. PECORA. Which was $45,000,000 at that rate.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. It was $25,000,000 as to those shares.
Mr. PECORA. That is, on the block that J. P. Morgan & Co. pur-

chased?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. But adopting that as a basis of value for the common

shares of the Allegheny Corporation which the Van Sweringen interests
got in this transaction from the Alleghany Corporation, the common
stock which the Van Sweringen interests got from that company had
a value of $45,000,000.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. The distinction as it seems to me is this: In
the one instance you had a realized gain, or a realized value I should
say, pardon me; and in the other we did not have the realized value.

Mr. PECORA. All right. But in your case the 2}{ million shares of
common stock of the Alleghany Corporation which you received, had
a realizable value, I will put it, of $45,000,000, didn't they?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That is based upon an assumption again.
Mr. PECORA. That is based upon a unit of value of $20 per share,

which was the price paid by J. P. Morgan & Co. for one and one
quarter million shares at that time.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I know how you calculate it.
Mr. PECORA. What was that?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I understand how you calculate it, but the

facts are that that $20 was not realized.
Mr. PECORA. But it was the realizable value, wasn't it.? Isnt it

fair to say that?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That is anybody's guess, I suppose.
Mr. PECORA. Did you think that J. P. Morgan & Co. were paying

too much for this common stock when they paid $20 a share for it?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. NO; I would not say that.
Mr. PECORA. The Alleghany Corporation did not stick them, to

use the vernacular, in that transaction, did it?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I hope not.
Mr. PECORA. YOU did not think it could stick them, did you?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I would not want to do it.
Mr. PECORA. YOU would not even want to try to do it?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And you were the president of the Alleghany Corpora-

tion at the time this sale was made?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir; I was the president of the Alle-

ghany Corporation at that time. I did not mean, Mr. Pecora, in
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answering you the way I did, to give the impression that I thought
I could, either.

Mr. PECORA. And that is why I assumed you would not even
want to try to.

Mr. VAN SWEEINGEN. NO.
Mr. PECORA. NOW let us see what the market value really was

during the year 1929 of these common shares of the Alleghany Cor-
poration. In your testimony at the outset of this afternoon's session
you said, among other things, that the General Securities Corpora-
tion, which was a Van Sweringen group interest, sold in the open
market through Paine, Webber & Co. during the year 1929, 672,810
shares of Alleghany Corporation common stock at a profit to it of
over $23,000,000.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW that profit of over $23,000,000 is estimated on

a cost to the General Securities Corporation of $20 a share for that
stock, isn't it?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. NO, it was not. I will see if I can say it.
The cost of those shares of Alleghany to General Securities Corpo-
ration reflects the cost of the securities to it that were exchanged or
came to it by reorganization, or in the reorganization that I have
heretofore described, and that was not $20 per share.

The CHAIRMAN. What was it?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I do not know. [Conferring with his asso-

ciates.]
The CHAIRMAN. $15 a share?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I hesitate to guess about it. I only know

that it was not as much as the $20 figure. It runs back over a long
period.

Mr. PECORA. Well, in any event, on whatever the basis this profit
of $23,000,000 plus was based, the fact remains that during the year
1929 the Van Sweringen interests in the open market disposed of
672,810 shares of the Alleghany Corporation common stock which
they had received from the Alleghany Corporation, as the result of
this transaction, at a profit of over $23,000,000?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I have heretofore testified that that figure
is substantially correct.

Mr. PECORA. The Van Sweringen interests also had received
$36,000,000 plus in cash from the Alleghany Corporation?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. NOW that makes a total of $59,000,000 or $60,000,000

in cash which it received either by way of profit on the sale of the
stock in the open market or the cash it received directly from the
Alleghany Corporation on the transfer of the securities, is that true?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Just a minute. [After conferring with his
associates.] What is troubling me, Mr. Pecora, is that it seems to me
that you have done the equivalent of adding apples and peaches.

Mr. PECORA. NO; we are adding dollars.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That is my impression.
Mr. PECORA. We are adding dollars of profit received from the sale

of a block of the Alleghany Corporation stock to the dollars received
from the Alleghanv Corporation.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That is what is troubling me.
Mr. PECORA. What is that?
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Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That is what is troubling me.
Mr. PECORA. We are not adding apples and peaches; we are adding

dollars and dollars.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Well, that is the point. [After conferring

with his associates]. I guess maybe I can say it. In the one case we
received cash and made a profit. In the other case we are treating
with proceeds of sales that were not profits. There is where the
difficulty lies in answering you yes or no, which I cannot do.

Mr. PECORA. But what I am trying to do is to get a figure which
would represent the profit to the Van Sweringen interests from this
exchange of securities that they effected with the Alleghany Copora-
tion for securities and cash.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. [After conferring with his associates.] I think
that gets down to a realized profit of $23,000,000 approximately. The
figure that I had given.

Mr. PECORA. Of how much?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Of $23,000,000 approximately. A realized

profit of that.
Mr. PECORA. A realized profit?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. On the 682,000 shares?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. You actually realized a profit of $23,000,000?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes; about that.
Mr. PECORA. On the sale of 682,000-plus shares of Alleghany Cor-

poration you got from that company, didn't you?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. NOW calculation has been made which would indicate

that those 682,810 shares had been sold at an average of 48}i
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. AS to that block.
Mr. PECORA. AS to that block. During the year nineteen
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I am not subscribing to that figure, but I

think that is pretty close to it.
Mr. PECORA. And that left the Van Sweringen interests with

1,567,190 shares of the common stock of Alleghany Corporation out
of the two and a quarter million they originally got from the Alleghany
Corporation?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. If your calculation is correct, and I suspect
that it is.

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (after conferring with his associates). There

seems to be a little confusion back here. I would like to
Mr. PECORA. Let me state the transaction in another way and

see if I am not correct.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. The common shares of Alleghany Corporation were

sold to the extent of 682,000 thereof by the Van Sweringen interests
in the open niarket during the year 1929, we will say, for a price
averaging $48.50 a share.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Subject to a check of those figures I am
willing to accept them. ,

Mr. PECORA. Yes. Well, you do recall, don't you
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. At least they sound to me substantially

correct.
175541—33—PT. 2 29
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Mr. PECORA. YOU do recall that the Vaness Co., or the General
Securities Corporation during the year 1929 sold Alleghany Corpora-
tion common stock for its own account at prices around $48.50 and
more?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes; but Mr. Pecora, the thing that was
troubling me was this, that you made a computation as to the residue
shares that we had after disposing of that number.

Mr. PECORA. Well, I am trying to get the realizable value.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Well, what I am trying to get at and what

I am trying to be accurate about is this. There seems to be a feeling
here that there were some shares that we afterward acquired and had,
so that the number of shares as residue shares might have been a
little larger than the figure that you have shown there, and that was
what was

Mr. PECORA. That is a little larger than $48.50?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. NO ; the number of shares remaining—as you

have said it—as I recollect it.
Mr. PECORA. Well, let us leave that out of consideration for the

moment. Is it fair to say that the Alleghany Corporation shares were
selling in substantial amounts in the open market during the year 1929
at an average of $48.50?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. They were.
Mr. PECORA. Yes; and that that average value was realized by

your interests in the sale that year of over 680,000 shares of it?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir; if that is right. Now, just a

minute—pardon me. (After conferring with his associates.) I am
sticking until it is proved that I am wrong about it. (After further
conference with his associates.) Oh, I see where this trouble arises.
I had not caught it. The point about it is this, that you reach a figure
of $48 per share as the result of an assumption that cost is $20 on the
one hand and our point is

Mr. PECORA. NO; I am not.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (continuing). That the cost was not $20 as

to those shares in the interest that we had.
Mr. PECORA. NO; I am not, Mr. Van Sweringen. I am basing •
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (interposing). Well, I mean by that that

you get your $48 by an addition of that kind.
Mr. PECORA. NO. I am getting this average of $48.50 a share

for those 682,810 shares from the Paine, Webber & Co. account, which
shows that during the year 1929 they sold for the account of the
Van Sweringen interests 682,810 shares of the Alleghany Corporation
common stock for a total of $33,137,778.85, and those figures appear
from the Splawn report. I will show you the report.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I told you I was sticking until they proved
to me that I was wrong. And I think I was all right.

Mr. PECORA. Well, does that mean that I am all right too?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I think so.
Mr. PECORA. All right.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. AS to that phase of it.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. Well, now, ascribing a value, market value,

realizable value, if you please, of $48.50 a share to the common
stock of the Alleghany Corporation, your interests received two and
one quarter million of those shares, which would give those two and
one quarter million shares a market value during the year 1929 of
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$109,125,000. I mean that is the result of the multiplication of
2,250,000 by 48&

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Forty-eight and one half times that number
would produce that calculation?

Mr. PECORA. Produce that, yes; $109,145,000. Now, in addition
to receiving the 2,250,000 shares of stock the Van Sweringen interests
received cash from the Alleghany Corporation of over $36,000,000—•
$36,313,932—did it not?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I testified to the receipt of that cash in the
way shown, yes.

Mr. PECORA. Yes. And that would give us a total of $145,458,932
that the Van Sweringen interests received from the Alleghany Cor-
poration in the form of stock and cash combined, ascribing to the
stock this realizable market value at the rate of $48.50 a share?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Adding realized and unrealized one would
get that result upon that basis.

Mr. PECORA. That is why I am referring to that as a realizable
basis.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Well, realizable is another word from
realized.

Mr. PECORA. I am not referring to it as a realized profit, but a
realizable one.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Well, there is the trouble. I can not sub-
scribe to the realizable. And I know it was not realized.

Mr. PECORA. Well, but would you say it was a realizable value
based upon the prices you actually received or realized from the sale
of 682,000 shares of that stock?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. It is only realizable if it is sold.
Mr. PECORA. NO; then it is realized.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. And that is the result.
Mr. PECORA. NO; it becomes realized if it is sold.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Well, I have got that too, but using it the

way you use it I think I would have to say what I have said.
Mr. PECORA. IS there anything wrong with my calculation or

statement?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. DO you mean with your mathematics?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I do not see anything wrong with your

mathematics.
Mr. PECORA. NO.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. But I think there is something wrong with

the calculation, if you will pardon me.
Mr. PECORA. NOW what do you say is wrong with it?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. The fact that you have added together

realized calculations with unrealized results.
Mr. PECORA. NOW you have mentioned heretofore a number of

times the Geneva Co. or Corporation. In what transaction wTas the
Geneva Co. or Corporation used?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I have outlined that heretofore. That the
Geneva Corporation was organized as an intermediate step in the
exchanges involved in Alleghany, just as the General Securities Cor-
poration was in the instance of the Chesapeake Corporation.
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Mr. PECORA. NOW will you tell us, please, what the exchanges
were between the Van Sweringen interests and the Alleghany Cor-
poration which were effected through the Geneva Corporation?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (after conferring with his associates). I am
sorry to keep you waiting here.

Mr. PECORA. That is all right.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. The minutes show this
Mr. PECORA. NOW what minutes are you referring to? The min-

utes of which corporation?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Of the Geneva Corporation.
The CHAIRMAN. What date?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. February 12, 1929. Relating to an agree-

ment and a plan of reorganization.
Mr. PECORA. Will you be good enough to talk a little louder?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I am sorry. The minutes of the Geneva

Corporation of date February 12, 1929, cite an agreement and plan
of reorganization whereby'—

The General Securities Corporation will transfer and deliver to Geneva Cor-
poration"—

And I am reading from the minutes from the words—
General Securities Corporation
Mr. PECORA. Yes.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (continuing):
65,000 shares of common capital stock of the New York, Chicago '& St. Louis
Railroad Co., and 160,900 shares of the common capital stock of the Erie Rail-
road Co. Geneva Corporation will issue and deliver to General Securities
Corporation all of its capital stock, to wit, 10,000 shares of common capital
stock without par value.

Mr. PECORA. IS that the only transaction in which the Geneva
Corporation took part?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. AS referred to in that minute and at that
time.

Mr. PECORA. Was it a party to any other transaction?
(Mr. Van Sweringen conferred with associates.)
Mr. Van Sweringen, let me ask you this question: As a result of

this that you have informed us about from the minute book of the
Geneva Corporation, the General Securities Corporation was enabled
to effect a transfer to the Alleghany Corporation of those 65,000
shares of the Nickel Plate road, stock and the 160,900 shares of the
Erie Railroad common stock without setting up on the books of the
General Securities Corporation any resultant profit?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. It is true that the shares ultimately found
their resting place in Alleghany Corporation.

Mr. PECORA. Through the Geneva Corporation?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. And it is true also that there was no un-

realized profit—I mean realized profit—pardon me.
Mr. PECORA. Had the transaction taken place directly between

the General Securities Corporation and the Alleghany Corporation,
the General Securities Corporation would have had to set up on its
books any resultant profit from that transfer of securities, would it
not?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Of course, that did not happen.
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Mr. PECORA. I know; but if it had happened, if the transfer had
been effected in that way, that would have happened, wouldn't it?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I don't know. I don't know, But I know
that didn't happen, and I know that it was the economic route.

Mr. PECORA. And it was an economic route because it avoided
the payment of any tax on a resultant profit, wasn't it?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. There was no realized profit by this lawful
way of handling it.

Mr. PECORA. Yes; that is just what I mean. The lawful way of
handling it avoided the setting up of a realized profit on the books of
the General Securities Corporation, which would have been taxable?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I don't like the word "avoid" in that.
That is why I put it in my way.

Mr. PECORA. Well, you rendered yourselves not liable for the
payment of a tax on the profit by that means, didn't you? There is
no question about the legality of this, Mr. Van Sweringen.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. It is highly technical. I think that is right.
The CHAIRMAN. IS the Geneva Corporation a going concern now?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. NO, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. When did it go out of business?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. It was extinguished—I think that is in the

record now.
Mr. PECORA. NO; you did not refer to it heretofore.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. About a year after this happening, they tell

me.
Mr. PECORA. That is, it was dissolved right after this transaction

of February 12?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. NO ; about a year or so after.
Mr. PECORA. Did the Geneva Corporation take part in any other

transaction of a similar character?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Not that I can recall.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Van Sweringen, did the Missouri Pacific

Railroad ask for and obtain any loan from the Reconstruction Finance
Corporation at any time in the past?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. It did.
Mr. PECORA. HOW many such loans did it obtain?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I cannot tell you how it was parceled out to

us, but we have had—the Missouri Pacific—we have had quite a
little money there, and my recollection is it was upwards of 20 mil-
lions; around 21 or 22 millions.

Senator ADAMS. Mr. Pecora, you are not on the stand, but I am
just wondering about this: You have apparently conceded that this
3-party transaction successfully escaped payment of taxes. I was
wondering if you are perfectly sure of that, if it is conceded that the
Geneva Corporation was created for that purpose and functioned
only for that purpose, if the court would not look through the essence
of the transaction to what really took place and if there were income
taxes chargeable if the transaction had been direct, if they would not
assess them notwithstanding they are indirect.

Mr. PECORA. It is conceivable that the courts will cut through the
form of the transaction in order to determine the substance of it and
base a determination on the substance. And I am venturing that
modestly as my opinion. It seems to coincide with your idea of it.
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Senator ADAMS. If there is a taxable profit under any condition, it
is because the securities which were in the hands of the General
Securities Co. had increased in value during the time they held it.

Mr. PECORA. Yes, sir.
Senator ADAMS. But when they made a transfer they realized the

profit. Now, necessarily, somewhere along the situation they set up^
a new value. That is, they took over Alteghany stock, or whatever
it was, and set up a value. I am merely just wondering if we ought
to go far enough to concede that that was successful.

Mr. PECORA. When I say there is no question about the legality,
I was referring to the form of the transaction.

Senator ADAMS. Oh, the form; of course, that was a legal conse-
quence from an income-tax standpoint.

Mr. DAVIS. May I interject this statement: Isn't this a case
where in order not to violate the income tax law it was made without
the exchange of stock? As I understand, the law is certainly intended
so as to permit that, in order not to interfere with corporation regorani-
zation. It was felt that if every reorganization involved a tax they
could not readjust their business.

Senator ADAMS. But, Mr. Davis, here is my inquiry: Would there
have been, in view of that change in law, a tax if the exchange had been
direct, for instance between company A and company C without the
intervention of company B?

Mr. DAVIS. It was purely an exchange of stock for stock. Perhaps
not. I am npt sure.

Senator ADAMS. I am really curious as to the necessity of this
intermediate corporation, whether it was for the purpose that I
apparently get from the witness. I know little about income.

Mr. MURPHY. I would like to call the Senator's attention to the
fact that when this was accomplished we had merely the same thing
but represented by different pieces of paper in this particular instance.
The thing that we received, Alleghany stock, we took over on our
books at the same price as that which we exchanged. When we sold
Alleghany then we were required to report the base price and the
profit realized in that sale.

Now, I would like to read here the report, as I understand it, of
Congress on this very section which will perhaps bring this matter
more fully to the attention of the committee. I am reading "Ex-
changes of property for property." [Reading:]

Section 202 (subdivision C) provides new rules for those exchanges or
"trades" in which, although a technical "gain" may be realized under the
present law, the taxpayer actually realizes no cash profit.

Under existing law "when property is exchanged for other property, the
property received in exchange shall, for the purpose of determining gain and
loss, be treated as the equivalent of cash to the amount of its fair market value,
if any * * *". Probably no part of the present income tax law has been
productive of so much uncertainty or has more seriously interfered with necessary
business readjustments. The existing law makes a presumption in favor of
taxation. The proposed act—

Which was adopted here; that is parenthetical—
modifies that presumption by providing that in the case of an exchange of prop-
erty for property no gain or loss shall be recognized unless the property received
in exchange has a readily realizable market value, and specifies in addition
certain classes of exchanges on which no gain or loss is recognized, even if the
property received in exchange has a readily recognizable market value. These
classes comprise the cases where productive property (other than stock in trade
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or property held primarily for sale) used in a trade or business is exchanged for
property of a like kind in use —

Senator ADAMS (interposing). May I ask what you are reading,
Mr. Murphy?

Mr. MURPHY. I am reading here from the Senates' committee report
on the Revenue Act of 1921.

Senator ADAMS. Yes; but whose statement is that?
Mr. MURPHY. That is right in the report. I would not know whose

statement that was, Senator. It is a report of the committee. I
would not know who prepared it. May I read the title of it?

Report to accompany House 8245, Committee on Finance, to whom the bill—
And so forth, was referred to.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. DO you want the reference page?
Mr. MURPHY. I will give this to you when I am through. But

this goes particularly into the question that we are now discussing.
At the time that the law was changed to make this possible it was con-
sidered by the committee a proper thing to do, and it was done, and
what was done by us in this instance is merely availing ourselves of that
provision, because we only had a different piece of paper for the same
thing, which piece of paper took the same cost as that which we
exchanged.

The CHAIRMAN. There was no exchange of stock between the
General Securities Co. and the Geneva Co.?

Mr. MURPHY. There was.
The CHAIRMAN. What stock did you get from the Geneva Co.?
Mr. MURPHY. The General Securities Co. took the Geneva Cor-

poration stock for the Erie and Nickel Plate stock that was exchanged,
Mr. Chairman.

Senator ADAMS. Of course, it is quite true that the Geneva stock
represented identically what you transferred, because the Geneva Co.
had nothing else, as I understand it.

Mr. MURPHY. That is correct. There was no real
Senator ADAMS (interposing). On the other hand, I gather that the

Geneva Co. was interjected into the transaction as the first step in a
real exchange between the third company and the first.

Mr. MURPHY. This is the situation, Senator: The General Secur-
ities Corporation had certain assets that were to go into the Alleghany
Corporation; it had certain assets that were not to go into Alleghany
Corporation Those that were not to go into Alleghany Corporation
were exchanged for the stock of Geneva Corporation. That is what
we are talking about here. If you would like to have this report—
I have not read it fully, but I would like to have it submitted into the
record if that is agreeable.

Mr. DAVIS. That is submitted by reference, I suppose.
The CHAIRMAN. The report can be put into the record.
(The reference to the report submitted by Mr. Murphy is: "Senate,

Calendar No. 289. Report No. 275, dated September 26, 1921, to
accompany H.R. 8245," and the portion thereof, from which Mr.
Murphy read above in part, is as follows:)

EXCHANGES OF PROPERTY FOR PROPERTY

Section 202 (subdivision C) provides new rules for those exchanges or "trades"
in which, although a technical "gain" may be realized under the present law,
the taxpayer actually realizes no cash profit.
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Under existing law "when property is exchanged for other prpperty, the
property received in exchange shall, for the purpose of determining gain or
loss, be treated as the equivalent of cash to the amount of its fair market value,
if any * * *." Probably no part of the present income-tax law has been
productive of so much uncertainty nor has more seriously interferred with neces-
sary business readjustments. The existing law makes a presumption in fayor of
taxation. The proposed act modifies that presumption by providing that in the
case of an exchange of property for property no gain or loss shall be recognized
unless the property received in exchange has a readily realizable market value,
and specifies in addition certain classes of exchanges on which no gain or loss if
recognized even if the property received in exchange has a readily realizable
market value. These classes comprise the cases where productive property (other
than stock in trade or property held primarily for sale) used in a trade or business
is exchanged for property of a like kind or use; where in any corporate reorgani-
zation or readjustment stock or securities are exchanged for stock or securities
of a corporation which is a party to or results from such reorganization; and
where an individual or individuals transfer property to a corporation and after
such transfer are in control of such corporation.

The preceding amendments if adopted, will, by removing a source of grave un-
certainty and by eliminating many technical constructions which are economi-
cally unsound, not only permit business to go forward with the readjustments
required by existing conditions, but also will considerably increase the revenue
by preventing taxpayers from taking colorable losses in wash sales and other
fictitious exchanges.

Proper safeguards are found in subdivision (d) which provides that where
property is exchanged for other property, where property is involuntarily con-
verted into cash and the proceeds of such conversion are used to replace the prop-
erty converted, or where a wash sale is not recognized, the property received in
exchange shall be treated as taking the place of the original property.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Murphy, under the then existing revenue laws,
if you want to answer the question

Mr. MURPHY. I will be glad to if I can.
Mr. PECORA. Had the transaction or exchange of securities be-

tween the General Securities Corporation and the Alleghany Cor-
poration been made directly between those two companies without
the intervention of a third company or entity, what then would have
been the taxable result?

Mr. MURPHY. I realize that is quite possible, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. What is that?
Mr. MURPHY. I would have to say that that is quite possible. In

passing this act of 1921, as I understand, they made certain prece-
dent in connection with a plan of reorganization that had to exist in
order that the plan of reorganization would be effective for the pur-
pose it was designed to create, namely, to prevent an individual
paying taxes when he merely exchanged his property.

Mr. PECORA. Perhaps I did not make my question clear. I am
asking you what the result would have been insofar as liability for
payment of tax is concerned had the General Securities Corporation
exchanged the stock of the Nickel Plate road and the Erie Railroad,
which it owned, with the Alleghany Corporation in return for the
stock of the latter corporation.

Mr. MURPHY. There would have been no tax in that instance,
but I do not think I have made it clear that we did not put the
Nickel Plate stock into the Alleghany Corporation at that time.

Mr. PECORA. Then if you say the result would have been the same
in that instance, why resort to the Geneva Corporation?

Mr. MURPHY. Because we did not want to put into the Alleghany
Corporation this Erie stock, Mr. Pecora. Is that clear? Or this
Nickel Plate stock that went over from General Securities.
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Mr. PECORA. One thing that is clear is the statement—the answer
that Mr. Van Sweringen made on more than one occasion, in which
he read apparently from a prepared statement that he held in his
hand—that it was done in this fashion; that is, through the interven-
tion of a third company or entity for reasons of economy.

The CHAIRMAN. For economic reasons.
Mr. MURPHY. I think he also went further in his statement and

said it was for the purpose of availing of the provisions of the
Internal Kevenue Act as it existed at that time.

Mr. PECORA. That was the interest of economy that was served,
wasn't it?

Mr. MURPHY. I presume it was.
Mr. PECORA. Not rendering itself liable to the payment of a tax on

a resultant profit?
Mr. MURPHY. I presume that is the case.
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. Were there not regulations issued in 1926 and

1928? A number of regulations have been issued since that?
Mr. MURPHY. Yes; there have.
The CHAIRMAN. DO you know whether they conform to the regu-

lations as they existed then?
Mr. MURPHY. That I would not be able to say.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Mr. Pecqra, I agreed to announce when

certain data was here about which you were heretofore inquiring. I t
had reference to the C. & O. shares in the number of 345,000, their
cost, which is $39,960,425, and their market value May 10, 1927,
$60,375,000, or at the rate of $175 per share. I think that is the data
that you wanted.

Mr. PECORA. Yes. Now, let us go back to the question of loans
obtained by the Missouri Pacific Kailroad from the Reconstruction
Finance Corporation. How many such loans were obtained?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. YOU know how those loans are had, don't
you? Perhaps I better describe them. First we make an application
to the Reconstruction Finance Corporation setting up our needs,
what they are in short, the collateral to be provided. Simultaneously
we file with the Interstate Commerce Comrhission a duplicate of that
application. The Commission reviews it and determines as to the
public interest and necessity from the railroad point of view and
either approves or disapproves. If they disapprove we get no
money from the R.F.C., or if they revise that is weighed in the balance.
If they approve, then the R.F.C. may or may not—and either one
may or may not as to the other—approve.

The dollars, therefore, that we got from the Missouri Pacific were
gotten with that joint approval of Reconstruction Finance Corpora-
tion and Interstate Commerce Commission, satisfying fully the public
convenience and necessity on the one hand and the collateral security
and other arrangements as to the financial side of the transaction on
the other hand.

Now, in letting us have those dollars we will forecast ahead what
we think is the operating result that will happen in the light of the
business, as we have to forecast that, and we need this money. So
that instead of their handing over all this money at one time, they
hand us these amounts from time to time. That is why it is a little
difficult to answer you specifically.
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If we treat each one of these separate awards of dollars in the actual
transfer, that is one thing. If we treat the over-all application, that
is another. But I cannot tell you here, because I did not expect
that I was going to be examined on that matter. And I do not have
the Missouri Pacific records here nor any of the officers of the Missouri
Pacific who were naturally familiar with those subjects.

The CHAIRMAN. Did you have to state to the R.F.C. the purpose
for which the money was used?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. They had to approve that?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. And they were required to take adequate security?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. They passed upon the security after the Interstate

Commerce Commission approved the application?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. They both approved of that; yes, sir; each.
The CHAIRMAN. DO you remember what salary the president of the

Missouri Pacific was receiving then?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. When we went into that property the presi-

dent of that company was—I mean all of those companies; it is a
pretty large system, as you know—was receiving a salary upward of
$100,000.

The CHAIRMAN. About one hundred and twenty, wasn't it?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I don't recall that exact amount. It was

in several different units. My recollection is that the amount is now
60,000.

The CHAIRMAN. It was 120, I think.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Somewhere near that, yes. The chairman

was receiving a salary at that time, and when I entered the chair, I
might add, I asked that that be rescinded.

The CHAIRMAN. The chairman was receiving how much?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. The chairman was receiving a salary in

those corporations. That is my predecessor. And when our inter-
ests came into the property I asked that the chairman's salary be
rescinded, and it was.

The CHAIRMAN. YOU did not state the amount.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I think the aggregate of it was somewhere

around $75,000 from the different companies. But I have never
drawn any salary.

The CHAIRMAN. That was the first loan. Now you made an
application for another loan, did you say, later? ^

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. The dollars that we have had from the
Reconstruction Finance Corporation to the Missouri Pacific, to which
I have heretofore referred, somewhere in the range of $22,000,000,
was the aggregate of applications and awards.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, do you remember a loan of $11,700,000 that
was obtained by the Missouri Pacific from the Reconstruction Finance
Corporation?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. AS one item?
Mr. PECORA. Well, now, either as one item or as a group.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I do not identify that sum as a unit sum,

due to these various transactions, if you will, that have been added
from time to time.
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Mr. PECORA. YOU remember that the application to the R.F.C
was for a loan of $11,700,000?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Oh, that is one of these forecasts of need,
and we always followed under their form "forecasts" with an appli-
cation for dollars, and then we readjust those as we go along.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, do you remember the application for a loan of
$11,700,000?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I don't remember it in that exact amount,
but it is probably correct if you have the notation there.

Mr. PECORA. Well now, I have before me report of the Interstate
Commerce Commission handed down on March 23, 1932, with respect
to the application of the Missouri Pacific Railroad Co. for a loan
from the Reconstruction Finance Corporation, the caption of which
is—

Upon further consideration of the application of the Missouri Pacific Railroad
Co. for a loan of $23,250,000 from the Reconstruction Finance Corporation an
additional loan of $12,800,000 approved without prejudice to further loans.

Do you recall that application?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. In general terms I recall it.
Mr. PECORA. In connection with that application didn't you set

forth the fact that there were bank loans totaling $11,700,000 held
by J. P. Morgan & Co., Kuhn, Loeb & Co., and the Guaranty Trust
Co. of New York, which were maturing on April 1, 1932?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I believe we did.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, you obtained a loan from the R.F.C. at that

time, didn't you, that is, the Missouri Pacific Railroad Co.?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Pursuant to the application.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. And was a portion of that loan used to refund

any of these bank loans?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What proportion?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. One half of the bank loans were paid.
Mr. PECORA. What collateral was given to the R.F.C?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Oh, my gracious! I don't believe I can

give you the detail of that. There was a string of it. I would like
to answer that by saying adequate collateral.

Mr. PECORA. Wasn't there a division of the collateral which was
held by the bankers at that time for this indebtedness of $11,700,000
with the R.F.C?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. A substantial division, as I recollect it,
although some of the items were not divisible and had to be slightly
adjusted on that account.

Mr. PECORA. But the intent was to make about an equal division
of collateral?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That is the way it is in my mind.
Mr. PECORA. Between the bankers and the R.F.C?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And that, in substance, was what was done?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And the balance of the unpaid portion of the loan

representing one half thereof was extended by the bankers?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Originally in connection with the obtaining of the

loan for the purpose, among other things, of refunding these bank
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loans maturing on April 1, 1932, had the railroad sought to get an
extension of those loans from the bankers?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I think the facts surrounding it are set out
in the application.

Mr. PECORA. Without reading all of that lengthy application,
what is your answer?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. It is a prerequisite, I believe, to the getting
of a loan that the other loan must have matured

Mr. PECORA. That is not the question.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (continuing). And that the corporation was

unable to get the money otherwise.
Mr. PECORA. Before this application was made by the railroad

company to the R.F.C. had the company sought to get those bank
loans extended?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I think so, as it lies again in my mind.
Mr. PECORA. Did it succeed in getting the loans extended, or any

portion? ^
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. One half of it.
Mr. PECORA. NO; I mean, before the loan was obtained from the

R.F.C.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. The result was that one half of it was

extended.
Mr. PECORA. Before the loan from the R.F.C. was procured for

the railroad company, the railroad company made an application or
request of the bankers to extend its loans, did it not?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes; I believe it did.
Mr. PECORA. And was that application granted in whole or in

part?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. In part.
Mr. PECORA. HOW?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. By one half of the loan being extended.
Mr. PECORA. Was that done before the loan was obtained from the

R.F.C. by the railroad company?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Was one half?
Mr. PEfcoRA. Yes.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Coincidental with the loan.
Mr. PECORA. Before you ever made your application to the R.F.C.

for this loan did the railroad company ask J. P. Morgan & Co. to
extend this loan or loans totaling $11,700,000?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I thought I answered that, but if I did not,
I will do it again. I am sorry. It is my understanding they did,
and it is my understanding that the loan was called.

Mr. PECORA. That is, no exception was granted?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Up until April 1.
Mr. PECORA. Before you made any application to the R.F.C. for a

loan, you applied to the bankers for an extension of their loan, did
you not?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Just answer that first, will you? Did you or did you

not?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Pardon me just a moment. There is noth-

ing mysterious about this, and I am not trying to evade answering
y o u —

Mr. PECORA. Then why not answer?
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Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Just let me answer it in my own words and
try to give you the facts as they lie in my mind, because I forewarned
you that I did not come here with those records and I did not know
you were going into that subject. As it happens I find I have a little
something on it that I did not know I had with me. But the loan was
seemingly called the latter part of January for payment April 1 follow-
ing, that being 60 days later; and then it was that one half of it was re-
placed with the bankers who held it all theretofore, and one half of it
was taken by the R.F.C.

I would like to make a little explanation of that
Mr. PECORA. I wish you would first answer my question, Mr. Van

Sweringen, and then make any explanations you wish.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Have I not done that now? If I have not

I missed your point.
Mr. PECORA. Before the application was made by the Missouri

Pacific Railroad Co. to the R.F.C. for a loan, did the company ask
J. P. Morgan & Co. to extend the loan of $11,700,000 that was
maturing on April 1, 1932?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I must have missed that point, because I
thought—there is some confusion, because I thought I answered that
in the affirmative, that it did.

Mr. PECORA. All right. What reply did you get from J. P. Morgan
& Co. to that request?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Just what I have also said here a minute ago.
Mr. PECORA. What was the reply?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That the loan should be paid April 1.

I have a copy of the letter here—
Referring to your company's indebtedness of $11,700,000—
Mr. PECORA. IS it necessary to give your answer in that form?

Can you not tell us whether or not J. P. Morgan & Co., in response to
that request, agreed to extend that loan or any part of it

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. It is just four lines.
Mr. PECORA (continuing). Prior to the time that you applied to the

R.F.C. for a loan?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I have said that they did agree to its re-

maining until the following April 1.
Mr. PECORA. But the loan matured on April 1
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Won't you please let me read this letter?

It is only four lines.
Mr. PECORA. Did not the loan mature on April 1?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. It was a demand obligation, I think, that

was fixed to mature as of April 1 by this extension.
Mr. PECORA. All right. Now read that letter.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. (reading):
Referring to your company's indebtedness of $11,700,000, with interest to

ourselves representing a group of banks and bankers, we hereby call for the pay-
ment of such loan with interest on April 1, 1932, being slightly more than 60
days from the date of this letter.

Yours very truly.
And that letter or that message is dated January 29, 1932.
Mr. PECORA. Did you after that apply to the bankers for an exten-

sion of that loan beyond April 1, 1932?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Did we apply?
Mr. PECORA. TO the bankers.
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Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. We applied for an extension, but I cannot
say that we applied for an extension beyond April 1,1932.

The CHAIRMAN. YOU did not need to; they had already granted
you that?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. They did grant that.
Mr. PECORA. They granted it to that date?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. I am asking you if you applied to the bankers for an

extension beyond April 1, 1932?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I do not think we did.
Mr. PECORA. When did you apply to the R.F.C. for a loan?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Just about the term of that message, or the

latter part of January.
Mr. PECORA. HOW much of a loan did you obtain from the R.F.C.?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. AS to this, one half?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. One half of these dollars. There may have

been other dollars that went for other purposes.
Mr. PECORA. In your application for a loan you cited this obliga-

tion of $11,700,000 to the bankers?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And you obtained a loan from the R.F.C. sufficient

to repay or refund one half of that amount to the bankers?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. Did the bankers propose that if you could raise

funds from the R.F.C. to pay one half of their loan, they would ex-
tend the other half?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. NO; that was not done. But that arrange-
ment was made.

The CHAIRMAN. That arrangement was made because they had not
yet undertaken to enforce that other half of it?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. They proceeded now to do that?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Well, this, of course, is running back to

January of this year—I mean, of last year.
The CHAIRMAN. Was the other half of the bankers' loans extended

then, and for what period?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. May I have that question again?
The CHAIRMAN. Was the other half of the loans made by the

bankers extended after they received one half, and if so, to what time?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. It was extended to October 1, 1932. I

believe there was some—as it lies now in my mind, it was later ex-
tended concurrently with the R.F.C. loan; but I hesitate to testify
to those details without any records before me.

The CHAIRMAN. Are they still outstanding—those notes to the
bankers?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. The one half is; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Van Sweringen, perhaps if I read to you the

concurring opinion or report of Commissioner Eastman of the Inter-
state Commerce Commission in passing upon the application which
the Missouri Pacific Railroad Co. made to the R.F.C. for a loan, it
may serve to refresh your recollection as to whether the bankers
agreed to extend all or any part of the loan of $11,700,000 that was
maturing on April 1, 1932. [Reading:]
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Commissioner Eastman concurring in part.
No good reason has been shown for approving a Government loan to enable

the applicant to make a 50 percent payment of the bank loans maturing April 1.
I would have no "difficulty in joining in such approval if there were any evidence
that theJoan is needed in the public interest, but no one has made or attempted
to make such a showing. Applicant tells us that the banks would not extend the
loan. The Reconstruction Finance Corporation now tells us that they will extend
50 percent. The theory is, apparently, that a Government loan to pay the other
50 per cent is necessary in order to prevent the Missouri Pacific receivership. No
such necessity exists. Morgan & Co., Kuhn Loeb & Co., and the Guaranty
Trust Co. would not, so long as the interest on these bank loans is paid, force a
receivership by refusing an extension. The repercussions would be much too
dangerous in other quarters where the private interests of these financial institu-
tions are involved.

I realize that the majority are no more persuaded than I am that there is any
need for using Government funds to bail out these bankers. They place the
responsibility on the Reconstruction Finance Corporation. It seems to me, how-
ever, that we have a responsibility which we cannot thus escape.

Does not that serve to refresh your recollection as to whether or
not the bankers refused to extend the loan beyond April 1?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I have testified rather fully on that subject.
Mr. PECORA. IS your testimony to the effect that the bankers had

refused to extend the loan beyond April 1?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. They called it for payment April 1.
Mr. PECORA. And refused to extend it?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Well, your question was, Did they refuse to

extend it after April 1? That contingency did not arise They called
it for payment April 1.

Mr. PECORA. Had you asked them
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Pardon me. May I finish?
Mr. PECORA. All right.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. They called it for payment April 1. We

w ênt to the R. F. C. We had one half of the money awarded to us
there. We paid that half and extended the remainder or made a
new note for the balance. That is the way the thing was handled
in the ordinary course of events. Now, the question with us, from
the railroad point of view, was, Shall we get this money from the
Reconstruction Finance Corporation in order to pay the bankers?
I believe, frankly, and I would say it without hesitation, that I do
not believe we would have faced a receivership because of the non-
payment of that item laying where it was. That was not the theory
of it at all. Banks, after all, exist by keeping mobile; and the ques-
tion of public interest surrounds that point just as much as it does
some of these other points we have been discussing from the public
interest point of view. It was our thought that the railroad company
was far wiser to keep its banking condition flexible and keep its
reserve opportunities there by paying off its debts if it could, when
they matured. I still think that is right. There was just as much
of a desire on the part of the carrier to pay that as there was on the
part of anybody else to have it paid. I believe the country would
have been helped; I believe the general situation would have been
helped, if as to all those loans that laid in the banks that were weft
secured, the carriers could have gone over to the Reconstruction
Finance Corporation and funded. I believe their credit would have
been much better.

The CHAIRMAN. YOU think that all the people of the country should
put up that fund to pay it back?
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Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. It was a question of keeping mobile. The
law provided for adequate collateral. I want to assure you that the
Reconstruction Finance Corporation and the Commission have done
a good job on that. They just clean up your till of collateral wiien
you ask for a loan. They take it all and then they parcel out to you
the dollars that they are satisfied you need. And so it goes. As I
say, I think with that provision for security the Government dollars
through the R.F.C. could well go there and then let those dollars in
banks which were paid to the banks be used in the ordinary com-
mercial activities, in the ordinary bank credit risks, and get more
good out of it than to leave them frozen with the banks, because no
banker wants a frozen loan, and he is going to be shy of taking any
more loans that do freeze. I think that has generally resulted. It
was just a question of business judgment as to which was the better
way to do. We did it the way I have told you.

Just one more word, in dropping the subject, as far as I am con-
cerned. The Missouri Pacific I think was no. 1, because of its ma-
turity of items, at the time that it went to the Reconstruction Finance
Corporation. When we went down first they did not even have their
forms; the policies were not crystallized; there was nothing to guide
us; there was nothing to guide anybody. That policy in reconstruc-
tion has developed since, and it is a policy, as I understand it now, of
not funding. But then it was an undetermined question.

Senator STEIWER. When did you first contact the Reconstruction
Finance Corporation in respect to the initial loan?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. They did not have an office when we
started. They were scattered around here in Washington. I guess
that will give you the answer.

Senator STEIWER. That partially answers the question; but da
you know about how many days it was after the law was approved
before you were here in Washington?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. We were sitting on their doorstep waiting
for them to open.

Senator STEIWER. Waiting for them to open for business?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. We were afraid it would not get finished in

time.
Mr. PECORA. Let me read to you the resolution of the Reconstruc-

tion Finance Corporation with regard to the application of the
Missouri Pacific Railroad for a loan. [Reading:]

Whereas the Missouri Pacific Railroad Co., under date of March 10, 1932,
filed an application with the Reconstruction Finance Corporation for loans
aggregating $23,250,000 covering said company's estimated requirements for the
entire year 1932, this corporation has acted in part on this application and has
loaned $4,300,000, with the approval of the Interstate Commerce Commission,
secured by $7,300,000 of first and refunding mortgage 5 percent bonds, series I,
due 1981, this loan being made without prejudice to the application for addi-
tional further amounts. This application includes, among other things, a request
for an advance to pay bank loans aggregating $11,700,000 due April 1, 1932,
payment of which has been duly demanded, said notes bearing 5% percent interest
and being secured by fifteen and a half million dollars principal amount of first
and refunding mortgage 5 percent gold bonds, series I, and 229,500 shares of
common stock of the Texas & Pacific Railway Co.;

And whereas in the opinion of this board, the existing uncertainty as to the
disposition of the April 1 maturity of the Missouri Pacific Railroad Co. is detri-
mental to the general credit situation of the railroads, and whereas the Missouri
Pacific Railroad Co. has stated, and it is the opinion of this board, that the said-
railroad is unable to obtain funds through banking channels or from the general
public in order to pay said bank loans now: therefore, be it
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Resolved (subject to the approval of the Interstate Commerce Commission),
That this board authorize a loan to the Missouri Pacific Railroad Co. to the
extent of $5,850,000, which amount is 50 percent of said railroad company's
bank loans maturing April 1, 1932, on condition that the holders of the balance
of said bank loans agree to an extension of the payment of said balance of $5,850,-
000 to a date not earlier than October 1, 1932, and on further condition that there
be delivered to this Corporation as collateral security for said loan one half of
the collateral now held as security of said $11,700,000 of bank loans, and such
additional security, if any, as may be recommended by the Interstate Commerce
Commission or as to this Board may hereafter seem advisable.

And so forth.
Does the reading of that portion of the resolution of the K.F.C.—

1 will withdraw that. Let me ask you this question. Had the
Missouri Pacific Railroad Co., prior to the making of this application
of March 10, 1932, to the R.F.C. for a loan, sought to get funds
from any banking channels whatsoever to enable it to refund the loans
of $11,700,000 maturing on April 1, 1932?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes; I think it had.
Mr. PECORA. Through what channels?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I am testifying from memory, now, and you

will appreciate that there is quite a wide range of things that I am
expected to remember in detail here. My recollection is that we sort
of sounded out that situation and found it was not practicable for us
to expect that we could get the dollars. No man confronts a definite
refusal if he can avoid it. At least, we did not.

Mr. PECORA. Did you actually apply to any banking interests for
a loan?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I have no doubt we talked to our bankers
about those maturities and what we were going to do about them, and
tried to sense their attitude as to being willing to put further money
at that time in that place; and the result of it all was that we were in
such shape where we had to, when the time came as to the Missouri
Pacific, say we were unable to obtain the moneys that we wanted
from the R.F.C. from any other source upon terms and conditions
that we could withstand.

Mr. PECORA. Had you actually gone to any other bank or bankers
or any banking institution or any banking agency to obtain a loan to
enable you to refund on these bank maturities of April 1, 1932?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. YOU mean, any other banker than the
bankers for the property?

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. NO; I don't think so. I know we did not do

that.
Mr. PECORA. Had you gone to other bankers for the property?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That is what I just talked about; yes.
Mr. PECORA. Did you learn from them that they were unwilling to

and would not extend the loan?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Just what I testified here, again—if I were

to answer that question I would answer it as I have just testified.
There is just one thing I might add there. There are several banking
interests, you understand, who participate in the banking of the
Missouri Pacific, so that there was quite a range of coverage of the
things that you have been pointing out.

175541—33—PT. 2 30
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Mr. PECORA. What I am getting at is this. I have read to you
from the resolution of the R.F.C. in regard to your application—

That the Missouri Pacific Railroad Co. has stated, and it is the opinion of this
Board, that the said railroad is unable to obtain funds through banking channels
or from the general public in order to pay said bank loans.

With regard to that recital in this resolution, is it the fact that the
Missouri Pacific Railroad Co. had actually tried to obtain funds
through banking channels or from the general public in order to pay
the loan of $11,700,000 which J. P. Morgan & Co. held and which
matured on April 1, 1932?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Oh, yes; I think there is no doubt about that.
But when reading that paragraph that you have just read

Mr. PECORA. What efforts had you made through private or other
banking channels to get those funds?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. When reading the paragraph you just read,
Mr. Pecora, I think, in fairness, you ought to read one more line of it.

Mr. PECORA. I have read the whole paragraph.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. The certification has a little more to it than

that. It says: "Upon terms and conditions that are"—I don't recall
the language.

Mr. PECORA. Well, I will read the entire paragraph, or rather the
preamble, again:

Whereas the Missouri Pacific Railroad has stated, and it is the opinion of this
board, that the said railroad is unable to obtain funds through banking channels
or from the general public in order to pay said bank loans.

Now, that completes a paragraph, Mr. Van Sweringen.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. What are you reading from?
Mr. PECORA. From the resolution in regard to bank loans of the

Missouri Pacific Kailroad Co.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes; but whose resolution is it?
Mr. PECORA. Adopted by the Reconstruction Finance Corpora-

tion's board on March 18, 1932.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I see. Well, of course that wasn't the

certification of the Missouri Pacific, in that form. It had one, with
the added words, in the application, and

Mr. PECORA (interposing). No; but here is the statement in the
resolution of the board of the R.F.C. to the effect that the Missouri
Pacific Railroad Co. had stated to that board that it was unable to
obtain funds through banking channels or from the general public
in order to pay said bank loans.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I think that would have been true anyway.
But what I am getting at is, that in their minutes they haven't gone
on with the complete recitation that was in the application. That
is the point that I was making, which is the modification of that
provision.

Mr. PECORA. Did the Missouri Pacific state to the R.F.C. that
it was unable to obtain funds through banking channels or from the
public to enable it to pay those loans?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Upon reasonable terms, yes.
Mr. PECORA. Had you tried to obtain those funds through bank-

ing channels?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Through what channels had you tried?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Through our bankers.
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Mr. PECORA. And by that you mean J. P. Morgan & Co.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Oh, yes.
Mr. PECORA. Had you tried to obtain them from the public?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. NO. The certification that we were unable

was self-evident there, that we could not do it, on reasonable terms
and conditions.

Mr. PECORA. Whom did you confer with in the office of J. P.
Morgan & Co. in connection with the extension of those loans?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. My recollection is that it was Mr. Ander-
son.

Mr. PECORA. What did he say to you, in substance?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Just what I have stated here, in substance.
Mr. PECORA. What?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That it wasn't a loan
Mr. PECORA (interposing). What is that?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That it wasn't a loan that they could

consistently consider. As I say—well, I think I better let it go at that.
That is near enough.

Mr. PECORA. Let me read to you from the majority opinion of the
Interstate Commerce Commission in giving its approval to this loan
by the R.F.C. to the Missouri Pacific:

The bankers who hold the loans are bankers for the carrier. As such they
have profited largely in handling its financing in the past. It is often represented
to us that the relation of the banker to a railroad is very valuable to it because of
banking assistance so rendered available in time of stress is such that a railroad
can afford to compensate its bankers well in connection with its regular financing
in order to have such support available when it is needed.

Do you agree with that observation?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I decidedly do.
Mr. PECORA. Did you point out those things to Mr. Anderson

when you asked J. P. Morgan & Co. to extend this loan?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I don't think I did, particularly.
Mr. PECORA. In other words, did you, among other things, in

urging them to extend this loan say, in substance: You as the bankers
of this road have profited largely in the past. We count upon this
banking assistance in times of stress as well as in times of plenty and
ease. These are times of stress. Come to our assistance now.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I suppose I could have made a speech like
that, but

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Did you?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. But the point about it is this
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Well, call it a speech or a plea or a

statement of fact if you wish, did you say or represent any such
things to Mr. Anderson?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I knew without that that I would have had
their complete cooperation insofar as was consistent.

Mr. PECORA. Consistent with what, with whose interests?
. Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Consistent with the times and circum-
stances.

Mr. PECORA. Consistent with whose interests?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Why, after all, the banker's interests get to

he the public's interest, too, because he has his depositors for whom
lie has to be responsible. I think it is just as faulty to try to do
something with a banker that good business should not dictate from
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a banking standpoint, as it is to do it otherwise. We do not want to
participate in that kind of financing, or in that kind of urging. What
we do want is the consistent aid on a sound money basis, and to the
full extent that our business justifies. And I think we have had it.

Mr. PECORA. Did you think that the R.F.C. was extending that
aid on a sound business basis?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes; and I think it could have gone further
than that.

Mr. PECORA. Why do you think it was not a sound business basis
for a banker to grant it?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That is the subject I just covered a minute
ago. The banker has his depositors to consider, and the need for
keeping liquid. The R.F.C. had this arrangement with the Govern-
ment, or this arrangement that the Government had made through
them, so it does not have to preserve that liquidity as well as to
preserve the negotiability, that we had to have in these times of stress.
I think it would have been easier for the R.F.C. to have treated with
this loan, and I was disappointed that they did not take all of this loan.

Mr. PECORA. DO you think that the R.F.C. received adequate
collateral for this loan?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Oh, yes.
Mr. PECORA. And that collateral which it received, it received

from the bankers, didn't it?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. A part of it.
Mr. PECORA. And the bankers divided equally the collateral they

had for this $11,700,000 loan with the R.F.C. when the R.F.C. loaned
half of the amount necessary in order to refund this $11,700,000.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Substantially so.
Mr. PECORA. Why wasn't it just as good business for the bankers

to have done it on that collateral as for the Government to do it
through the R.F.C.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. None other than for the matter of liquidity,
and the need in that respect of protecting obligations to others.
Otherwise it might have been. But somebody else will have to
judge as to that.

Mr. PECORA. AS a matter of fact, hadn't J. P. Morgan & Co.
informed you or communicated to you some time prior to March 10,
1932, that the Missouri Pacific Railroad Co. should look to the Govern-
ment for funds with which to refund those bank loans?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I don't think they ever did that.
Mr. PECORA. Well, now, let us see
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (interposing). I don't think they ever did

that. They might have told us that we would have to look else-
where for more dollars. I do not carry these things in my mind in
their details.

The CHAIRMAN. Was there any threat of receivership unless you
got this money up?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I beg your pardon? >
The CHAIRMAN. Was there any threat of receivership?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Sir?
The CHAIRMAN. Was there any threat of receivership?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Oh. I beg your pardon. Well, any non-

payment of an obligation at its maturity has that threat in it.
Mr. PECORA. Let me call your attention to
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Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (interposing). Pardon me for a moment.
Mr. PECORA. All right.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. YOU are apparently having in mind—well,

fortunately, there has been handed to me a copy of a letter that the
Missouri Pacific receiyed from the Morgan firm, which is dated
January 29, 1932, and is much more dependable than my memory.

Mr. PECORA. Well, I have that letter before me now, or rather a
photostatic copy of it.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I see.
Mr. PECORA. Let me read it to you:

J. P. MORGAN & Co.,
New York, January 29, 1982.

MISSOTJKI PACIFIC RAILROAD CO.,
Cleveland^ Ohio,

DEAR SIRS: This letter will serve to set forth the various conversations and
understandings between us with respect to certain of your financial requirements
this year.

You have stated to us that since the proposal arose for the organization of a
corporation under Government auspices to extend necessary financial aid to
various classes of borrowers, including railroad companies (this corporation having
since been organized under the name of Reconstruction Finance Corporation)
you have made repeated efforts to submit an application for loans to meet the
requirements of your corporation during the present year, including the repayment
of your existing advance of $11,700,000. In view, however, of the time required for
Congress to act on the enabling legislation and subsequently, for the confirmation
of its directors, and the organization of its personnel, you state that the Recon-
struction Finance Corporation is not in position to advance even the sum of
$1,500,000 now required by your corporation on Monday, February 1, to meet
payment of interest charges on bonds held by the public.

In view of the emergency which exists, and for the purpose of avoiding a
public default on Monday, we and our associates are considering a 2 weeks'
advance to your company of $1,500,000 to be used for the purpose of paying
such interest requirements of approximately $1,500,000 due to the public on
Monday, February 1, and to bridge over the period after which the Reconstruc-
tion Finance Corporation will be in operation, provided—

(a) That your corporation, with the approval of the Interstate Commerce
Commission,^ pledges with us an amount of your refunding mortgage 5-percent
bonds adequate in our judgment to secure such loan; and

(b) That your corporation, with the approval of the Interstate Commerce
Commission, pledges simultaneously with us $15,500,000 of such refunding
mortgage 5-percent bonds as additional collateral to your company's now out-
standing loan of $11,700,000.

Any such loan will be made only on the basis of the expectation that the
Reconstruction Finance Corporation will lend you the sum necessary to repay
with interest such loan at its maturity on February 15, 1932.

Yours very truly,
J. P. MORGAN & Co.

Now, that is the letter you received from J. P. Morgan & Co., isn't
it?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes; and it supports the statement I made
that we were sitting on the doorstep.

Mr. PECORA. Yes. And J. P. Morgan & Co. knew that you were
sitting on the doorstep, didn't they?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And they wanted you to continue to sit there until

the doors were opened for business, didn't they?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Well, we wapted to do so.
Mr. PECORA. Who was the head of the R.F.C. at that time, do you

remember?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. My recollection is that—do you mean the

head of it? M
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Mr. PECORA. The president or the chairman of it, whatever his
title is.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. The president of it as I recall, at that tinie,
was Mr. Miller.

Mr. PECORA. Who were the members of the Board?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Mr. Couch, Mr. Jesse H. Jones, Mr.

McCardy, Mr. Cowles, and Mr. Miller, of course, and Mr. Pome-
rene—wait a minute—I am not sure that Mr. Pomerene was at that
time—Mr. Eugene Meyer, Mr. Ogden Mills, the Secretary of the
Treasury. I think I have given you all of them, or that is the way
they Inj in my mind.

Mr. PECORA. Was General Dawes on it at that time?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Oh, yes; and General Dawes. [Laughter.]

I shouldn't have forgotten that.
Mr. PECORA. Wasn't he the chairman at that time?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I am not sure whether he was chairman or

president. Well, now, that is it according to the best of my recollec-
tion.

Mr. PECORA. TO the best of mine, too.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Excuse me if I have some of them mis-

placed.
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Pomerene went on after General Dawes left.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Seemingly so. This memorandum was

handed to me as covering the men, and I notice on it Mr. Mellon's
name instead of Mr. Mills' name.

Senator ADAMS. What is Mr. Miller's name?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. He is from New York State. He was not on

then but was afterward, I believe. Or some time. He is from New
York State.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, I am reminded that in the testimony given be-
fore this committee on May 23, 1933, by Mr. Morgan, or rather in
the statement which he read into the record on that date, he said,
among other things, as follows:

Another very important duty of the private banker is to take special care that
his banking position in regard to his deposits is at all times sufficiently strong,
knowing as he does that none of the aids provided by the Government for incor-
porated banks, such as the Federal Reserve System or the Reconstruction Finance
Corporation, are at his disposal.

Now, referring to that, Mr. Van Sweringen, wouldn't you say that
in this particular instance the Reconstruction Finance Corporation's
aid was at the disposal of J. P. Morgan & Co., or that they availed
themselves of it through the medium of this loan to the Missouri
Pacific Railroad Co.?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I do not know anything about that side of
the Reconstruction Finance Corporation's affairs, and their rights and
privileges.

Mr. PECORA. Well, I am told that the Missouri Pacific Railroad
Co. did have that aid after these loans were held up by J. P. Morgan
&Co.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Oh, undoubtedly.
Mr. PECORA. And that the loan was necessary in order to refund

those loans, in whole or in part, don't you know that?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, undoubtedly.
Mr. PECORA. And

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PEACTICES 773

Mr. VAN .SWERINGEN (interposing). But they were not wholly
held by J. P. Morgan & Co.

Mr. PECORA. The loan was made by J. P. Morgan & Co., wasn't it,
to the Missouri Pacific?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, but that
Mr. PECORA (interposing). But J. P. Morgan & Co. had invited the

participation of Kuhn, Loeb & Co. and the Guaranty Trust Co. in
the making of that loan?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I suppose so.
Mr. PECORA. But the application of the Missouri Pacific Railroad

Co. for that loan was made directly to J. P. Morgan & Co., wasn't it?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir; in behalf of all.
Mr. PECORA. Did you go to Kuhn, Loeb & Co. and the Guaranty

Trust Co. when you were seeking an extension of the loan?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. NO. Our arrangement was to go to the

initiating banker.
Senator ADAMS. When the payment was made on the loan was

there a release of a proportionate part of the securities that you had
put up?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Senator ADAMS. A full proportionate part?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir; a full proportionate part.
The CHAIRMAN. That is all, then, Mr. Van Sweringen now, unless

you want to say something.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. NO; I believe not.
The CHAIRMAN. Then we will take a recess until 10:30 o'clock

tomorrow morning.
Mr. MURPHY. Mr. Pecora, are you expecting us to be back at

that time?
Mr. PECORA. Yes; I think you better come back. We will look

over the record tonight in order to be sure.
Mr. MURPHY. Well, you know we are a long ways from Cleveland,

and there are a lot of us here that would like to get back.
Mr. PECORA. Well, we will do the best we can. We will look over

the record tonight and make sure.
The CHAIRMAN. The committee will now take a recess until 10:30

o'clock tomorrow morning.
(Thereupon, at 4:20 p.m., Thursday, June 8, 1933, the committee

recessed until 10:30 o'clock the following morning.)

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 47.—ALLEGHANY CORPORATION

DETAILS OF PURCHASES AND SALES OF SECURITIES DATE OF ORGANIZATION TO
MARCH 31, 1929

1929
Feb. 15. Cash paid to the Vaness Co. for securities as follows:

51,714 shares Chesapeake Corporation common
stock $4, 092, 747. 50

26,100 shares Chesapeake & Ohio Ry. common
stock 5, 421, 205. 00

215,000 shares Erie R. R. common stock 12, 900, 000. 00

22, 413, 952. 50
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COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 47.—-ALLEGHANY CORPORATION—Continued

DETAILS OF PURCHASES AND SALES OF SECURITIES—Continued
1929

Feb. 15. Cash paid to O. P. and M. J. Van Sweringen for se-
curities as follows:

96,000 shares Buffalo, Rochester & Pittsburgh
Ry. common stock $9, 600, 000. 00

43,000 shares Buffalo, Rochester & Pittsburgh
Ry. preferred stock 4, 300, 000. 00

13, 900, 000. 00

Feb. 18. 2,250,000 shares common capital stock and detached
warrants for the purchase of 1,725,000 shares of
common capital stock, at $30 per share, issued to
General Securities Corporation for all of its assets,
as follows:

440,386 shares Chesapeake Corporation common
stock 1 34, 718, 439. 85

100,000 shares New York Central & St. Louis
R.R 13, 035, 560. 15

Cash paid to the Cleveland Trust Co. for purchase
from Norman Loeb, 51 East Forty-second Street,
New York, of 200 shares Buffalo, Rochester &
Pittsburgh Ry. common stock

Feb. 19. Cash paid to O. P. and M. J. Van Sweringen for se-
curities as follows:

727 shares Buffalo, Rochester & Pittsburgh Ry.
common stock

24 shares Buffalo, Rochester & Pittsburgh Ry.
preferred stock

47, 754, 000. 00

20, 000. 00

72, 700. 00

2, 400. 00

75, 100. 00

Feb. 26. Cash paid to the New York Central R.R. Co. for se-
curities as follows:

56,000 shares Wheeling & Lake Erie Ry. common
stock

4.933 shares Wheeling & Lake Erie Ry. preferred
stock

38,398 shares Wheeling & Lake Erie Ry. prior
lien stock

Mar. 1. Cash paid to the Baltimore & Ohio R.R. Co. for se-
curities as follows:

56,000 shares Wheeling & Lake Erie Ry. common
stock

4.934 shares Wheeling & Lake Erie Ry. preferred
stock

10, 679, 721. 21

38,397 shares Wheeling & Lake Erie Ry. prior
lien stock

10, 682, 917. 44

Cash paid for open market purchases of securities
through Paine, Webber & Co. as follows:

Feb. 15. 118,000 shares Missouri-Pacific R.R. common
stock 8, 589, 655. 27

33,100 shares Missouri Pacific R. R. preferred
stock 4, 257, 366. 97

12, 847, 022. 24
Feb. 18. 10,000 shares Chesapeake Corporation common stock, 840, 000. 00
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COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 47. ALLEGHANY CORPORATION—Continued

DETAILS OP PURCHASES AND SALES OF SECURITIES Continued
1929

Feb. 21. 3,900 shares Chesapeake Corporation common
stock $327, 470. 03

41,400 shares Missouri Pacific R.R. common
stock 2, 992, 172. 92

6,100 shares Missouri Pacific R.R. preferred
stock 798, 945. 97

4, 118, 588. 92

Feb. 28. 300 shares Chesapeak Corporation common stock. _ 25,260.00
3,000 shares Chicago, Rock Island & Pacific Ry.

common stock 395, 050. 00
20,500 shares Missouri Pacific R.R. common stock. _ 1, 591, 100. 00
4,900 shares Missouri Pacific R.R. preferred stock__ 650, 962. 50

2, 662, 372. 50

Mar. 1. 2,000 shares Chesapeake Corporation common
stock 170, 400. 00

200 shares Chicago, Rock Island & Pacific Ry.
common stock 26, 450. 00

4,500 shares Missouri, Pacific R.R. common stock. _ 353, 587. 50
1,000 shares Missouri Pacific R.R. preferred stock. _ 133, 875. 00

684, 312. 50

Mar. 4. 2,700 shares Chesapeake Corporation common
stock _' 235, 090. 00

1,800 shares Missouri Pacific R.R. preferred stock. _ 243, 050. 00

478, 140. 00

Mar. 5. 2,000 shares Chesapeake Corporation common
stock 173, 400. 00

Mar. 6. 2,700 shares Chesapeake Corporation common
stock 232, 390. 00

Mar. 7. 3,300 shares Chesapeake Corporation common
stock 281, 810. 00

6,200 shares Missouri Pacific R.R. common stock 523, 627. 50
400 shares Missouri Pacific R.R. preferred stock. _ _ _ 54, 087. 50

859, 525. 00

Mar. 8. 1,000 shares Chesapeake Corporation common
stock 84, 700. 00

100 shares Chicago, Rock Island & Pacific Ry. com-
mon stock 13, 175. 00

2,700 shares Missouri Pacific R.R. common stock. _ _ 226, 340. 00
200 shares Missouri Pacific R.R. preferred stock 26, 837. 50

351, 052. 50

Mar. 11. 2,300 shares Chesapeake Corporation common
stock 195, 922. 50

100 shares Chicago, Rock Island & Pacific Ry. com-
mon stock 13, 075. 00

2,900 shares Missouri Pacific R.R. common stock 241, 817. 50
800 shares Missouri Pacific R.R. preferred stock 106, 975. 00

557, 790. 00
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COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 47.—ALLEGHANY CORPORATION—Continued

DETAILS OF PURCHASES AND SALES OF SECURITIES Continued
1929

Mar. 12. 3,000 shares Chesapeake Corporation common
stock $254, 100. 00

2,000 shares Chicago, Rock Island & Pacific Ry.
common stock 260, 862. 50

2,400 shares Missouri Pacific R.R. common stock_ _ _ 198, 005. 00
300 shares Missouri Pacific R.R. preferred stock 39, 550. 00

752, 517. 50

Mar. 13. 1,000 shares Chicago, Rock Island & Pacific com-
mon stock 129, 250. 00

1,900 shares Missouri Pacific R.R. common stock 154, 455. 00
300 shares Missouri Pacific R.R. preferred stock 39, 662. 50

323, 376. 50

Mar. 14. 800 shares Missouri Pacific R.R. common stock 65, 172. 50

300 shares Missouri Pacific R.R preferred stock. _. 39, 825. 00

104, 997. 50

Mar. 15. 2,000 shares Missouri Pacific R.R. common stock 164, 550. 00

600 shares Missouri Pacific R.R. preferred stock 80, 137. 50

244, 687. 50

Mar. 18. 2,800 shares Missouri Pacific R.R. common stock_ __ 231, 172. 50
3,100 shares Missouri Pacific R.R. preferred stock__ 419, 962. 50

651, 135. 00
Mar. 19. 1,000 shares Chesapeake Corporation common

stock 83, 700. 00
700 shares Chicago, Rock Island & Pacific Ry. com-

mon stock 89, 775. 00
2,400 shares Missouri Pacific R.R. common stock 195, 292. 50
900 shares Missouri Pacific R.R. preferred stock 121, 875. 00

490, 642. 50

Mar. 20. 1,000 shares Chesapeake Corporation common
stock 83, 200. 00

3,000 shares Missouri Pacific R.R. common stock. _ _ 244, 887. 50
200 shares Missouri Pacific R.R. preferred stock 27, 187. 50

355, 275. 00

Mar. 21. 800 shares Missouri Pacific R.R. common stock 64, 860. 00
600 shares Missouri Pacific R.R. preferred stock 81, 337. 50

146, 197. 50
Mar. 22. 500 shares Missouri Pacific R.R. common stock 40, 587. 50

100 shares Missouri Pacific R.R. preferred stock 13, 525. 00
54, 112. 50

Mar. 25. 2,200 shares Chesapeake Corporation common
stock 181, 240. 00

1,300 shares Chicago, Rock Island & Pacific Ry.
common stock 166, 425. 00

4,300 shares Missouri Pacific R.R. common stock 340, 772. 50
1,700 shares Missouri Pacific R.R. preferred stock. _ 224, 687. 50

913, 125. 00
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COMMITTEE EXHIBIT N O . 47.—ALLEGHANY CORPORATION—Continued

DETAILS OF PURCHASES AND SALES OF SECURITIES Continued
1929

Mar. 26. 3,300 shares Chesapeake Corporation common
stock $267, 660. 00

2,000 shares Chicago, Rock Island & Pacific Ry.
common stock 251, 487. 50

6,700 shares Missouri Pacific R.R. common stock- 506, 665. 00
1,400 shares Missouri Pacific R.R. preferred

stock. 182, 650. 00

Mar. 27,

1, 208, 462. 50

3,100 shares Chesapeake Corporation common
stock 246,970. 00

2,200 shares Chicago, Rock Island & Pacific Ry.
common stock 274, 100. 00

15,800 shares Missouri Pacific R.R. common
stock 1, 171, 585. 00

6,700 shares Missouri Pacific R.R. preferred
stock 871, 925. 99

2, 564, 58O7oO

Mar. 28. 9,000 shares Missouri Pacific R.R. preferred
stock .. 1, 172, 625. 00

Cash paid for open market purchases of Lehigh Coal & Navigation Co.
common stock through Otis & Co., as follows:

1929
433% shares
233% shares
1,066% shares
700 shares _
333% shares
233% shares
200 shares
466% shares
666% shares

Mar. 14.
Mar. 15.
Mar. 18.
Mar. 19.
Mar. 20.
Mar. 21.
Mar. 22.
Mar. 25.
Mar. 26.

$69, 958. 34
37, 941. 67

174, 766. 67
112, 341. 67
53, 250. 00
37, 033. 34
31, 700. 00
73, 279. 18

102, 425. 00
692, 695. 87

Total purchases 139, 004, 705. 68
Less sale of securities to the Baltimore & Ohio R.R.

Co. as follows:
96,927 shares Buffalo, Rochester & Pittsburgh

Ry. common stock 9, 692, 700. 00
43,024 shares Buffalo, Rochester & Pittsburgh

Ry. preferred stock 4, 302, 400. 00
13, 995, 100. 00

Securities owned March 31, 1929 125, 009, 605. 68

Summary of securities owned as of Mar. 31, 1929

pledged free

Chesapeake Corporation __
Chesapeake & Ohio
Erie
Chicago Rock Island—
Nickel Plate „
Wheeling & Lake Erie
Wheeling & Lake Erie (preferred)—
Wheeling & Lake Erie (prior)
Missouri Pacific
Missouri Pacific (preferred)
Lehigh Coal & Navigation

300,000
20,000
32,400

95,580
91,000
7,867
52,295

235,900
6,100

182,600
12,600
4,420
21,000
2,000
24,500
239,600
73,500
4,333^
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